Doc#: 0714522079 Fee: \$342.00 Eugene "Gene" Moore RHSP Fee: \$10.00

Cook County Recorder of Deeds

Date: 05/25/2007 02:36 PM Pg: 1 of 76

#### RESTATEMENT AND AMENDMENT AND DECLARATION OF CONDOMINIUM OWNERSHIP AND OF

FASEMENTS, RESTRICTIONS, COVENANTS AND BY-LAWS FOR THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIUM AND THE

THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION

This Instrument Prepared by and after Recording Return to

Permanent Real Estate Tax Numbers: 16-08-419-035-1001, 16-08-419-035-1002 16-08-419-035-1003, 16-08-419-035-1004 16-08-419-035-1005, 16-08-419-035-1006

**Address of Property** 10-16 North Mayfield Ave. Chicago, Illinois 60644

David S. Dordek Dordek, Rosenburg & Associates, P.C., 8424 Skokie Boulevard, Skokie, Illinois 60077

Send Tax Bills to 5900 Madisor, LLC 5000 West Roosevelt Rd. Chicago, Illinois 60/44

\\Time1\Time D\\WPdocs\Barron\5900-04 W Madison 1046 N Mayfield\The Mayfield Village Condominium\\Restatement of Mayfield Village Condominiums 20070510.wpd

0714522079 Page: 2 of 74

# **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

# DECLARATION OF CONDOMINIUM OWNERSHIP AND OF

#### EASEMENTS, RESTRICTIONS, COVENANTS AND BY-LAWS FOR THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIUM AND THE

#### THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICLE 1 | DEFINITIONS  |
|-----------|--|
| 1.01      | Association  |
| 1.02      | Additional Parcel  |
| 01.03     | Adjacent Parcel  |
| 1.54      | Amendment  |
| 1.05      | Board2   |
| 1.06      | <u>Building</u> <u>2</u>   |
| 1.07      | By-Laws  |
| 1.08      | Commercial Area  |
| 1.09      | Common Flements  |
| 1.10      | Common Expenses  |
| 1.11      | Declarant  |
| 1.12      | Declaration  |
| 1.13      | Declaration of Covenar is. Conditions, Restrictions and Reciprocal |
|           | casements  |
| 1.14      | Developer3   |
| 1.15      | Developer  |
| 1.16      | widonty of the Onit Owners   |
| 1.17      | Occupant   |
| 1.18      | Parking Area and Parking Space Unit                                |
| 1.19      | Parcel   |
| 1.20      | Person   |
| 1.21      | Plat.  |
| 1.22      | Property3  |
| 1.23      | Property         3           Storage Area?         4               |
| 1.24      |  |
| 1.25      | <u>omt.</u> 4  |
| 1.26      | diff Owner   |
| 1.27      | Unit Ownership   |
| 1.28      | Voting Member  |
| ARTICLE 2 | UNITS4   |
| 2.01      | Description and Ownership  |
| 2.02      | Certain Structures Not Constituting Part of a Unit                 |
| 2.03      | Real Estate Taxes  |
| ARTICLE 3 | COMMON ELEMENTS.   |
| 3.01      | <u>Description.</u>  |
|           |  |

| 3.02        | Ownership of Common Elements   | 6                 |
|-------------|--|-------------------|
| 3.03        | Limited Common Elements  | 7                 |
| 3.04        | Use of Limited Common Elements                                       | 7                 |
| ARTICLE 4   | GENERAL PROVISIONS AS TO UNITS AND COMMON                            | _                 |
| ELEN        | MENTS  | . 8               |
| 4.01        | Submission of Property to the Act.                                   | 8                 |
| 4.02        | No Severance of Ownership  | $\frac{1}{8}$     |
| 4.03        | Easements  | 8                 |
| 4.04        | Use of the Common Elements   | 11                |
| 4.05        | Maintenance. Repairs and Replacements                                | 12                |
| 4.06        | Negligence of Unit Owner   | . 14              |
| 4.07        | Joint Facilities   | 15                |
| 4.08        | Additions. Alterations or Improvements                               | . 15              |
| 4.02        | Parking Spaces   | $\overline{16}$   |
| 4.10        | Master Television System   | 17                |
| 4.11        | Sorage Areas?  | 17                |
| 4.12        | Street and Utilities Dedication.                                     | 17                |
| 4.13        | Combination or Subdivision of Units                                  | 17                |
| ARTICLE 5   | ADMINISTRATION   | . 18              |
| 5.01        | Administratic a cf Property  | $ \overline{18}$  |
| 5.02        | Association  | 19                |
| 5.03        | Voting Rights  Meetings  | . 19              |
| 5.04        | Meetings.  | $1.\overline{20}$ |
| 5.05        | Notices of Meetings  | 2.1               |
| 5.06        | Board of Directors   | . <u>21</u>       |
| 5.07        | Board of Directors  General Powers of the Board                      | . 25              |
| 5.08        | msurance   | 29                |
| 5.09        | Liability of the Board of Directors and Crific rs of the Association | . 34              |
| 5.10        | Kesale of Linits   | 2.4               |
| ARTICLE 6   | COMMON EXPENSES  | . 35              |
| 6.01        | Preparation of Annual Budget   | . 35              |
| 6.02        | Capital Reserve: Supplemental Budget                                 | . 35              |
| 6.03        | Initial Budget   | . 36              |
| 6.04        | Failure to Prepare Annual Budget                                     | . 37              |
| 6.05        | Records of the Association   | . 37              |
| 6.06        | Status of Collected Funds.   | . 37              |
| 6.07        | Start-Up Costs   | . 38              |
| 6.08        | User Charges   | . 38              |
| 6.09        | Non-Use and Abandonment.   | . <u>38</u>       |
| ARTICLE 7   | COVENANTS AND RESTRICTIONS AS TO USE AND                             |                   |
| <b>5</b> 04 | OCCUPANCY.   | . <u>38</u>       |
| 7.01        | Occupancy and Use of the Units and the Common Elements               | . <u>38</u>       |

| ARTICLE 8         |  |                  |
|-------------------|--|------------------|
| REST              | OKATION OF BUILDING.   | 4                |
| 8.01              | Sufficient insurance   | 4                |
| 8.02              | Insufficient Insurance.  | 4.               |
| 8.03              | Elmnent Domain   | 4                |
| 8.04              | Repair, Restoration or Reconstruction of the Improvements.   | · · · <u>4</u> 4 |
| ARTICLE 9         | SALE OF THE PROPERTY.  | 44               |
| 9.01              | Sale   | 1                |
| ARTICLE 10        | REMEDIES.  | · · · 43         |
| 10,01             | violations   | 1.6              |
| 10.02             | Remedies   | 4.5              |
|                   | EDIOTOPHIANT by I leaf / leave and   |                  |
| 15 04             | Mediation and Arbitration of Disputes  | 1-               |
|                   |  |                  |
| ARTICLE 11        | MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS RESPECTING MORTGAGE   | <u>30</u>        |
|                   | Manager State of the State of t | در.<br>(ور       |
| 11.01             | MOTZATES   | ~^               |
| <b>ARTICLE 12</b> | TRANSFER OF A UNIT.  | <u>30</u>        |
| 12.01             | Limits on (ransfers  | <u>33</u><br>53  |
| 12.02             | Unrestricted 7 ra isfers.  | <u>22</u><br>52  |
| 12.03             | Limits on Lease Telms  | 52               |
| 12.04             | Consent of Voting Nembers  | <u>22</u><br>54  |
| 12.05             | No Right of First Refus al Certificate.  | · <u>54</u>      |
| 12.06             | Proof of Termination of Option.  | 54               |
| 12.07             | Financing of Purchase by Association.  | 5/1              |
| 12.08             | Effect of Non compliance.  | 51               |
| 12.09             | Miscellaneous  | 5.1              |
| ARTICLE 13        | TENNERS AS A PRESVENIE BOX   |                  |
| 13.01             | Certain Rights of Declarant  Manner of Giving Notices  | · <u>55</u>      |
|                   |  |                  |
| 13.03             | Notice to Mortgagees.  | · <u>55</u>      |
| 13.04             | Notices of Estate or Representatives   | 55               |
| 13.05             | Conveyance and Leases  | F (              |
| 13.00             | NO Walvers   | 56               |
| 13.07             | Unange, Modification of Rescission   | F (              |
| 13.08             | Partial Invalidity   | 57               |
| -0.02             | 2 or potention and Other Invalidity.   | <b>\ \</b>       |
| 13.10             | Liberal Construction   | 57               |
| 13.11             | Ownership by Land Trustee  | 57               |
| 13.12             | Special Amendment  | 57               |
| 13.13             | Zoning   | 58               |
| 13.14             | Assignments by Declarant   | 58               |
| 13.15             | Non-Recourse to Declarant  | . 58             |

0714522079 Page: 5 of 74

| ed                   |
|----------------------|
|                      |
|                      |
|                      |
|                      |
| Ó×                   |
| T <sub>C</sub>       |
| 10/4/2               |
| TSOx                 |
| Office of the second |
|                      |

0714522079 Page: 6 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

# RESTATEMENT AND AMENDMENT AND DECLARATION OF CONDOMINIUM OWNERSHIP AND OF

EASEMENTS, RESTRICTIONS, COVENANTS AND BY-LAWS FOR THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIUM AND THE

#### THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION

#### WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Declarant oclds legal title to the parcel of real estate situated in the City of Chicago, Cook County, Illinois (here nafter called the "Parcel") and legally described on Exhibit A attached hereto and by this reference made a part hereof; and

WHEREAS, a declaration of condorur ium had been recorded on the Parcel with the Recorder of Deeds of Cook County as Document Number 0421939126 on August 6, 2004, as by Chicago Title and Trust Company, as Successor Trustee under Trust Agreement dated April 17, 1997 and known as Trust 1103699 (the Prior Document by the Frior Owner) and the Declarant is the Assignee of the Prior Owner and recorder of the Prior Document and by this Declaration, hereby restates, in its entirety, the declaration of condominium on the Parcel;

WHEREAS, Declarant desires and intends by this Declaration to resubmit the Property, as hereinafter defined, to the provisions of the Condominium Property Act of the State of Illinois, as amended from time to time (hereinafter called the "Act"); and is in the desirous of establishing, for its own benefit and that of all future owners or occupants of the Property, and each part thereof, certain easements and rights in, over and upon the Property and certain mutually beneficial restrictions and obligations with respect to the use and maintenance thereof; and

WHEREAS, the name of the Condominium shall be THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS and the name of the Association shall be THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS Condominium Association; and

WHEREAS, Developer and Declarant desire and intend that the several owners, mortgagees, occupants and other persons acquiring any interest in the Property shall at all times enjoy the benefits of, and shall at all times hold their interests subject to, the rights, easements, privileges and restrictions hereinafter set forth, all of which are declared to be in furtherance of a plan to promote and protect the cooperative aspect of ownership and to facilitate the proper administration of such Property and are established for the purpose of enhancing and perfecting the value, desirability and attractiveness of the Property.

Restatement of Mayfield Village Condominiums 20070510 wpc

0714522079 Page: 7 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

NOW, THEREFORE, Declarant, as the legal title holder of the Parcel, and Developer, for the purposes above set forth, DECLARES that the prior recording is deleted and amended and restated AS FOLLOWS:

#### ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

For the purpose of brevity and clarity, certain words and terms used in this Declaration are defined as follows:

- 1.01 <u>Association.</u> THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS Condominium Association, an Illinois not-for-profit corporation.
- 1.02 Additional Parcel. Has the meaning set forth in Article 14 hereof.
- 1.03 Adjacent Parcel. means the land contained in original tax parcel 16-08-419-024, adjacent and to the South of the Parcel which may contain another condominium and Commercial or residential property and improvements thereon as delineated on Exhibit D. attached hereto and made a part hereof.
- 1.04 <u>Amendment</u> For the purposes of add-ons has the meaning set forth in Article <u>14</u> hereof.
- 1.05 <u>Board.</u> The persor's determined pursuant to Article 5 hereof who are vested with the authority and responsibility of administering the Property.
- 1.06 Building. The building located on the Parcel, forming a part of the Property and containing the Units, as shown by the Plat attached hereto as Exhibit B depicting the respective floors of said Building.
- 1.07 By-Laws. The provisions for 'ne administration of the Property, including, but not limited to, assessment, maintenance, use, occupancy, sale, leasing and alienation, all as hereinafter set forth, or as the same lock be from time to time duly amended. Articles 5, 6, and 7 hereof shall constitute the By-Laws of the Association.
- 1.08 Commercial Area. That part of the Adjacent Far el which contains commercial space for ownership, sale or lease, as described on Exhibit E, attached hereto and made a part hereof, which Commercial Area is specifically excluded from the submission of property to the provisions of the Act.
- 1.09 <u>Common Elements.</u> All portions of the Property except the Units, more specifically described in Section 3.01 hereof.
- 1.10 Common Expenses. The proposed or actual expenses affecting the Property, including reserves, if any, lawfully assessed by the Board, including without limitation, the expenses of maintenance, repair, administration and operation of the Common Elements.
- 1.11 <u>Declarant.</u> 5900 Madison LLC, an Illinois Limited Liability Company.
- 1.12 <u>Declaration.</u> This instrument by which the Property is submitted to the provisions of the Act, including such amendments, if any, to this instrument as may from time to time be adopted pursuant to the terms hereof.
- 1.13 <u>Declaration of Covenants. Conditions, Restrictions and Reciprocal Easements.</u> That certain Declaration of Covenants, Conditions, Restrictions and Reciprocal Easements

Page 2 of 69

0714522079 Page: 8 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

dated as of the date hereof made by Declarant with respect to the Parcel, which provides for, among other matters, easements in favor of the Commercial Area and the Adjacent Parcel and the residential property contained therein (which may be converted to a condominium for of ownership), the Association and the Unit Owners and the obligations of the Association, the Unit Owners and the owner of the Commercial Area regarding the common use, the allocation of common expenses between the portion of the Parcel being submitted to the provisions of the Act and the Commercial Area, and the restrictions on the uses of the Commercial Area.

- 1.14 <u>Developer.</u> 5900 Madison LLC, an Illinois Limited Liability Company, its successors and assigns.
- Limited Common Elements. A portion of the Common Elements so designated in this Declaration or on the Plat, as hereinafter defined, as being reserved for the use of a certain Unit or Units to the exclusion of other Units. The Limited Common Elements shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following: (a) the interior surface of the perimeter walls, ceilings and floors which define the boundary planes of a Unit, (b) perimeter doors and windows which serve exclusively a single Unit; (c) any system or component part thereof which serves a Unit exclusively, to the extent that such system or component part is located outside the boundaries of a Unit; (d) terraces, decks or talconies which are contiguous to, designed for and accessed through a Unit, if any. Any portion of the Common Elements which by the terms of this Declaration or by it; puture or location is clearly intended to serve exclusively a certain Unit or Units (but less than all of the Units) or the owner or owners thereof shall be deemed a Limited Common Element.
- 1.16 Majority of the Unit Owners. Those Unit Owners, without regard to their number, who own more than fifty percent (50%) in the aggregate of the entire undivided ownership interest in the Common Elements. Any specified percentage of the Unit Owners shall mean those Unit Owners who, in the aggregate, own such specified percentage of the entire undivided ownership interest in the Common Elements.
- 1.17 Occupant. Person or persons, other than a Unit Cwner, in possession of a Unit.
- 1.18 Parking Area and Parking Space Unit. That space and those spaces designated on the Plat for parking with rights as set forth generally herein and more particularly as provided in Section 4.09 hereof.
- 1.19 Parcel. The entire tract of real estate above described, only a portion of which is submitted to the provisions of the Act.
- 1.20 <u>Person.</u> A natural individual, corporation, partnership, trustee or other legal entity capable of holding title to real property.
- 1.21 Plat. The plats of survey of the Parcel and all of the Units in the Property submitted to the provisions of the Act, said Plat being attached hereto as Exhibit B, and made a part hereof and recorded with the recording of this Declaration.
- 1.22 Property. A portion of the land, property and space comprising the Parcel, all buildings, improvements and structures erected, constructed or contained therein or thereon including the Building, and all easements, rights and appurtenances belonging thereto, and all fixture and equipment intended for the mutual use, benefit

0714522079 Page: 9 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

or enjoyment of the Unit Owners, as hereinafter defined, which, excluding the Commercial Area, is submitted to the provisions of the Act. The Property is legally described on Exhibit D, attached hereto and by this reference made a part hereof.

- 1.23 Storage Area?. That part of the Common Elements provided for storage purposes, if any, as designated on the Plat. The Storage Area may include meter rooms for utility services.
- 1.24 <u>Turnover Date.</u> The date described in Section <u>5.04(b)</u> hereof.
- 1.25 Unit. A part of the Property within the Building more specifically described hereafter in Article 2 and depicted on the Plat attached hereto as Exhibit B designed and intended for any type of independent use. Except as otherwise provided herein, the term "Unit" shall be deemed to include the residential Unit designated for use by the Unit Owner and Occupants of such Unit.
- 1.20 <u>Unit Owner.</u> The person or persons whose estates or interests, individually or collectively, aggregate fee simple absolute ownership of a Unit Ownership.
- 1.27 <u>Unit ownership.</u> A part of the Property consisting of one Unit, the Limited Common Elements appurtenant thereto and its undivided interest in the Common Elements appurtenant thereto.
- 1.28 <u>Voting Memorr.</u> One person with respect to each Unit Ownership who shall be entitled to vote a any meeting of the Unit Owners designated pursuant to Section 5.03

#### ARTICLE 2 UNITS

- 2.01 <u>Description and Ownership.</u>
  - (a) All Units are delineated on the Plat and listed on Exhibit C. Each Unit shall have an easement over the Conmon Elements so that each Unit has access for ingress and egress to a public right of way.
  - Each Unit consists of the space enclosed and bounded by the horizontal and vertical planes as delineated on the P at attached hereto as Exhibit B, including, without limitation, pipes, ducts, flues, courses, chases, conduits, wires and other structural, utility, heating, cooling or ventilation systems, equipment or spaces to the extent and only to the extent serving only such Um, a Unit may also consist of a Parking Space Unit delineated by an identifying number or symbol (PSU-\_) as shown on Exhibit B; and (anything herein to the contrary notwith cancing) excluding all structural components of the Building, the term "structural components" including structural columns or pipes, wires, conduits, ducts, flues, shafts or public utility lines running through the Unit and forming a part of any system serving more than the Unit, or any components of communication or master antenna systems, if any, located in the Unit, whether or not any such items shall be located in the floors, ceilings or perimeter or interior walls of the Unit. The legal description of each Unit shall consist of the identifying number or symbol of such Unit as shown on Exhibit B. Every deed, lease, mortgage or other instrument may legally describe a Unit by its identifying number or symbol as shown on Exhibit B, and every such description shall be deemed good and sufficient for all purposes.

- (c) Except as provided by the Act or as provided elsewhere herein, no Unit Owner other than Declarant or Developer shall, by deed, plat, court decree or otherwise, combine or subdivide or in any other manner cause his Unit to be separated into any tracts or parcels different from the whole Unit as shown on Exhibit B. Except as provided in the Act or this Declaration, no Unit Owner shall by deed, plat, court decree or otherwise combine his Unit with another Unit. If a Unit Owner or Unit Owners combine his or their Units pursuant to the Act and this Declaration, they may, at their own expense, locate or relocate Common Elements affected or required thereby in accordance with the Act and this Declaration.
- (d) To the extent such data is available to Developer at the time this Declaration is filed, the Plat sets forth the measurements, elevations, locations and other data, as required by the Act, with respect to (i) the Parcel and its exterior boundaries; (ii) the Building and each floor thereof; and (iii) each Unit in the Building and said Unit's horizontal and vertical dimensions. However, Developer hereby reserves unto itself the right, from time to time, as further data becomes available, to amend the Plat so as to set forth the measurements, elevations, locations and other data required by the Act, with respect to the Building and the Units now or hereafter constructed on the Parcel.
- (e) The Legal description of each Parking Space Unit shall consist of the identifying symbol or each space as set forth in Exhibit B and each Parking Space Unit shall also be considered a Unit. Ownership of each Parking Space Unit shall be conveyed by a deed and the owner of such Parking Space Unit shall be a Unit Owner for the exclusive use to park vehicles.

In furtherance of the foregoing, a power coupled with an interest is hereby granted to Developer and/or Declarant, acting by or through its toly authorized officers, its successors, assigns or designees, and their agents, and each of them singly as attorney-in-fact, to amend the Plat, as described above, without notice to any Unit Owner. Each dead, mortgage or other instrument with respect to a Unit and the acceptance thereof shall be deemed a grant of such power to each of said attorneys-in-fact, and acknowledgment of and consent to such power, and shall be deemed to reserve to each of said attorneys-in-fact the power to amend the Plat, as described above.

- 2.02 Certain Structures Not Constituting Part of a Unit. Except as a tenant in common with all other Unit Owners, no Unit Owner shall own any structural components of the Building, including structural columns or pipes, wires, consuit, ducts, flues, shafts or public utility lines running through his Unit and forming a part of any system serving more than his Unit, or any components of communication systems, if any, located in his Unit, whether or not any such items shall be located in the floors, ceilings or perimeter or interior walls of the Unit.
- 2.03 Real Estate Taxes. It is understood that real estate taxes are to be separately taxed to each Unit Owner for his Unit and his corresponding percentage of ownership in the Common Elements as provided in the Act; provided, however, if Developer has turned over control of the Association to the Unit Owners and separate real estate tax bills have not been issued with respect to each Unit, the Association shall elect, by action of the Board of Directors, to include the real estate taxes imposed on the

0714522079 Page: 11 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

Property in the Common Expenses assessed pursuant to this Declaration until separate real estate tax bills are so issued. The Board may retain a third party to protest or seek a reduction in the initial assessment or valuation of the Property and the Units (prior to each Unit being separately assessed). The cost of such protest or reduction shall be paid by the Unit Owners as a Common Expense. The Board may retain, among other parties, an affiliate of Developer. Any such third party, including, without limitation, an affiliate of Developer, retained shall be entitled to receive the customary contingency fee paid for prosecuting such protests or reductions in Cook County, Illinois, which contingency fee is measured as a percentage of the resulting reduction in real estate taxes. If the Board retains an affiliate of Developer to protest or seek a reduction in the assessment or valuation of the Property and the Units, the Board shall immediately pay when billed any invoice for such services and each Unit Owner shall contribute his pro rata share of such amount if and to the extent the Board pays such invoice using the proceeds of a special assessment.

#### ARTICLE 3 COMMON ELEMENTS

- Description The Common Elements shall consist of all portions of the Property, 3.01 except the Units, and including the Limited Common Elements, unless otherwise expressly specified herein. The Common Elements include, without limitation and if applicable, any of the following items located at the Property: the walls, roof, hallways, stairways, er trances and exits, security system, mechanical equipment areas, trash rooms, the Storage Area (including any meter rooms), the drive aisles and Parking Space Units, master television antenna system (whether leased or owned), if any, fire escapes, pipes, ducts, t'ue;, shafts, chases, electrical wiring and conduits (except pipes, ducts, flues, shafts, carses, electrical wiring and conduits situated entirely within a Unit and serving only such Unit), central heating and ventilating systems servicing the Common Elements (but excluding those individual heating, cooling and ventilating systems or equipment situated entirely within a Unit or serving only such Unit), public utility lines, structural parts of the Building, and all other portions of the Property except the individual Units Structural columns located within the boundaries of a Unit shall be part of the Common Elements. Any references to "Common Elements" appearing on the Plat Texcept references to Limited Common Elements) shall be deemed solely for purposes of general information and shall not be limiting in any way, nor shall any such reservance define the Common Elements in any way.
- 3.02 Ownership of Common Elements. Each Unit Owner shall be entitled to the percentage of ownership in the Common Elements allocated to the respective Unit owned by such Unit Owner, as set forth in Exhibit C attached hereto. The percentages of ownership interests set forth in Exhibit C have been computed and determined in accordance with the Act based on the value of each respective Unit in relation to the value of the property as a whole, and shall remain constant and shall not be changed, except as specifically permitted under the Act or the Declaration, without unanimous written consent of all Unit Owners and all First Mortgagees (as

0714522079 Page: 12 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

hereinafter defined in Section 11.01 hereof). Said ownership interest in the Common Elements shall be an undivided interest, and the Common Elements shall be owned by the Unit Owners as tenants in common in accordance with their respective percentages of ownership. The ownership of each Unit shall not be conveyed separate from the percentage of ownership in the Common Elements corresponding to said Unit. The undivided percentage of ownership in the Common Elements corresponding to any Unit shall always be deemed conveyed or encumbered with any conveyance or encumbrance of that Unit, even though the legal description in the instrument conveying or encumbering said Unit may refer only to that Unit to the fee title. The Common Elements shall remain undivided and no Unit Owner shall bring any action for partition.

<u>Limited Common Elements</u>. The Limited Common Elements are such parts of the Common Elements serving exclusively a single Unit or adjoining Units as an ங்ரு arable appurtenance thereto, as designated as such in this Declaration, including in the Plat, or which by the nature or location thereof, or by the terms of this Declaration, are clearly intended to be reserved for or for the use of one or more Units to the exclusion of other Units. The Limited Common Elements appertaining to, or designated or reserved for or for the use of, or serving any Unit (alone or in conjunction with other Units) are hereinafter from time to time referred to as the Limited Common Fierients of such Unit. The Limited Common Elements shall include, but shall not be irnited to, the following: (a) the interior surface of the perimeter walls, ceilings ard floors which define the boundary planes of a Unit; (b) perimeter doors, windows and skylights which serve exclusively a single Unit; (c) any system or component part the ec f which serves a Unit exclusively, to the extent that such system or component part is located outside the boundaries of a Unit; (d) terraces, decks or balconies or roof-top are s which are contiguous to, designed for and accessed through or by a Unit, if any. Any portion of the Common Elements which by the terms of this Declaration or by its rature or location is clearly intended to serve exclusively a certain Unit or Units (but less than all of the Units) or the owner or owners thereof shall be deemed a Limited Common Element.

Use of Limited Common Elements. Each Unit Owner and Occupant shall have the right to (a) the exclusive use and possession of the Limited Common Elements serving exclusively the Unit of such Unit Owner or Occupant, which right shall be appurtenant to and shall run with title to such Unit, and, except as provided in Section 4.09(b), shall not be separated from such Unit, and (b) the use and possession of the Limited Common Elements serving the Unit of such Unit Owner or Occupant in common with one or more (but not all) other Units, which use and possession shall be to the exclusion of all other persons except the Unit Owner or Occupant of any such other Unit to which such Limited Common Elements shall respectively appertain. The use of Limited Common Elements may be transferred between Unit Owners at their expense in accordance with the Act or as expressly provided in this Declaration. The mechanical, electrical, plumbing, heating, air conditioning and

0714522079 Page: 13 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

ventilation systems, spaces and chases serving the Building shall not be used for any purpose without the express written consent of the Board.

#### ARTICLE 4 GENERAL PROVISIONS AS TO UNITS AND COMMON ELEMENTS

- 4.01 Submission of Property to the Act. Declarant, as the owner in fee simple of the Property, expressly intends to, and by recording this Declaration, does hereby submit and subject the Property to the provisions of the Act and of this Declaration. Henceforth, the Property shall be known as THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS Condominium.
- No Severance of Ownership. No Unit Owner shall execute any deed, mortgage, lease or other instrument affecting title to his Unit Ownership without including therein both his interest in the Unit and his corresponding percentage of ownership in the Common Elements, it being the intention hereof to prevent any severance of such combined ownership. Any such deed, mortgage, lease or other instrument purporting to affect the one without, including also the other, shall be deemed and taken to include the interest so omitted even though the latter is not expressly mentioned or described therein.

#### 4.03 Easements.

- Encreac iments. (a) If (i) by reason of the construction, repair, settlement or shifting of the Building or any other improvements, any part of the Common Elements encroaches or shall hereafter encroach upon any part of any Unit, or any part of any Unit encroa thes or shall hereafter encroach upon any part of the Common Elements, or any other (ni ; or (ii) by reason of the design or construction of any Unit, it shall be necessary or advantageous to a Unit Owner to use or occupy any portion of the Common Elements for any reasonable use appurtenant to said Unit, which will not unreasonably interfere with the use or enjoyment of the Common Elements by any other Unit Owner; or (iii) by reason of the design or construction of utility and ventilation systems, any mains, pipes, ducts or conduits serving more than one Unit encroach or shall hereafter encreach upon any part of any Unit; then in any such case, valid easements for maintenance of such encroachment and for such use of the Common Elements are hereby established and shall exist for the benefit of such Unit, or the Common Elements, as the case may be, so long as such reason for use exists and as all or any part of the Building shall remain standing; provided, however, that in no event shall a valid easement for any encreasement or use of the Common Elements be created in favor of any Unit Owner u such encroachment or use is detrimental to or interferes with the reasonable use and enjoyment of the Property by any other Unit Owner or has been created by the Unit Owner or his agent through intentional, willful or negligent conduct.
- (b) Easements for Utilities and Commercial Adjacent. Current and future providers of utility services, including, without limitation, RCN, SBC, Peoples Energy, Commonwealth Edison Company, Comcast, Direct TV, the City of Chicago Department of Water and all other suppliers of utilities serving the Property,

0714522079 Page: 14 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

including, without limitation, cable or satellite television, communication and security services serving the Property and any person providing cable or other similar service to any Unit Owners or to the Property, are hereby granted the right to install, lay, construct, operate, maintain, renew, repair or replace, conduits, cables, pipes and wires and other equipment into, over, under, along and on any portion of the Common Elements for the purpose of providing the Property with utility and other services, together with the reasonable right of ingress to and egress from the Property for said purpose; and Declarant, Developer, the Board or Association may hereafter grant other or additional easements for utility purposes and for other purposes including such easements as Declarant or Developer may from time to time require including, but not limited to, such easements as may be required to construct, keep and maintain improvements upon the Common Elements, for the benefit of the Property, over, under, along and on any portion of said Common Elements and each Uria Owner hereby grants the Board or Association an irrevocable power of attorney to execute, acknowledge and record for and in the name of such Unit Owner, such instruments as may be necessary to effectuate the foregoing (provided that with respect to all easements granted hereby or pursuant hereto, no Unit Owner shall be deprived of, or oe subjected to material interference with, the use of his Unit or any Limited Commor Element serving his Unit, other than reasonably and temporarily). Each mortgagee of a Unit shall be deemed to consent to and be subordinate to any easement hereafter granter and also grants such power of attorney to the Board or Association to effectuate the foregoing. Easements also are hereby declared and granted to the Board and As ociation and to the suppliers of utilities or cable, television or entertainment lines described above in this paragraph to install, lay, operate, maintain, repair and replace any pipes, wire, ducts, conduits, public utility lines, entertainment lines, security lines, components of the communications systems, if any, or structural components, which may run through the walls of a Unit and which constitute or will constitute Common Ele nen's, whether or not such walls lie in whole or in part within the Unit boundaries.

Declarant hereby reserves to itself, Developer and the Association, and their respective successors and assigns, the right, without notice to, or the consent of, any Unit Owner or mortgagee of a Unit Ownership: (i) to record a supplement to the Plat showing the location of any or all of such utility or commercial entertainment conduits, cables, pipes, electrical wiring, transformers and switching apparatus and other equipment and deletions to any or all of such conduits, cables, pipes, electrical wiring, transformers and switching apparatus and other equipment. Once the location of the easement to any such utility or other entity is shown by any supplement or additional supplement to the Plat as aforesaid, the easement granted by this Section 4.03 to such utility or other entity shall be limited to the area or areas located within ten (10) feet on either side of the equipment of such utility or other entity shown on such supplement or additional supplement as such other area designated in the supplement by Declarant, Developer or Association. A power coupled with an interest is hereby granted to Declarant, Developer and the Association, acting by and

0714522079 Page: 15 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

through their respective duly authorized officers, their respective successors, assigns, agents and designees, and each of them individually without the other's concurrence, as attorney-infact to do or cause the foregoing to be done. The acceptance of each deed, mortgage, trust deed or other instrument with respect to a Unit Ownership shall be deemed a grant of such power to each of said attorneys-in-fact, an acknowledgment of a consent to such power, and shall be deemed to reserve to each of said attorneys-in-fact the power to record any and all such supplements.

- Blanket Easement in Favor of Declarant. Developer and Other Parties. The right of the Unit Owners to use and possess the Common Elements as set forth in Section 4.04(a) hereof shall be subject to a blanket easement over the Units and the Common Elements in favor of Declarant, Developer and their representatives, agents, associates, employees, contractors, subcontractors, tenants, successors and assigns, for the purpose of (i) access and ingress to and egress from Property or any part thereof, (ii) construction, installation, repair, replacement and restoration of utilities, buildings, landscaping, warranty items and any other improvements on the Parcel or any part thereof, including the right to restrict and regulate access to the Common Elements for the purposes of completing construction of the Building, Common Elements or Units in the Building, and (ii) the installation and maintenance of signs advertising the residences on the Parcel or any part thereof, and signs directing potential purchasers to the sales office and models erected in connection with such residences and for such purposes as described in Section 7.01(m) hereof. The foregoing easements in favor of Declarant and Developer shall continue until such time as nei her Declarant or Developer holds legal title to, or the beneficial interest in any trust holding legal title to, any Unit Ownerships, and Developer's obligations under any varienties given to the Association or any Unit Owner lapse or expire, at which time such essements shall cease and be of no further force and effect without the necessity of any further action.
- (d) Easement in Favor of Association. A blanket easement over the Property is hereby granted in favor of the Association for the purpose of exercising its rights and performing its duties under this Declaration. The authorized representatives of the Association or the Board, or of the in mager or managing agent for the Building, shall be entitled to reasonable access to over and through the individual Units as may be required in connection with the operation maintenance, repairs or replacements of or to the Common Elements or any equipment, facilities or fixtures affecting or serving other Units or the Common Elements or to install, service and take readings of the utility meters located with any Unit.
- (e) Additional Easements Affecting the Property Declaration of Covenants, Conditions, Restrictions and Reciprocal Easements. In addition to the foregoing easements created pursuant to this Declaration, the Property is subject to the Declaration of Covenants, Conditions, Restrictions and Reciprocal Easements. Further, an additional easement for the access, ingress, egress, use and enjoyment of the areas designated on the Plat (the "Designated Areas") of the Property is hereby granted to the owners of the Commercial Area and their tenants, employees, agents,

0714522079 Page: 16 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

contractors, successors and assigns to use of the Designated Areas for ingress, egress, storage and other ancillary uses. The Association reserves the right to access the Designated Areas to read meters, perform maintenance thereon and on other Common Elements of the Property provided that the same does not materially interfere with the Commercial Area's use and enjoyment thereof in accordance with this easement and provided that the Association indemnify and protect the owners of the Commercial Area and their tenants, successors and assigns from and against damages, losses, costs and expenses (including damages and losses to personalty stored in such designated areas) incurred by such indemnified parties as a result of the Association's or its contractors' and agents' presence in the Designated Areas.

- described herein are easements appurtenant to and running with the land and, so long as the Property is subject to the provisions of this Declaration, shall remain in full force and effect (except where early termination is otherwise provided in this Declaration) and shall inure to the benefit of and be binding on Declarant, Developer, their successors and assigns, and any Unit Owner, purchaser, mortgagee and other person having an interest in the Property, or any part or portion thereof. Reference in the respective deeds of conveyance, or in any mortgage or trust deed or other evidence of obligation, to the easements and rights described in this Article, or described in any other part of this Declaration, shall be sufficient to create and reserve such easements and rights to respective grantees, mortgagees and trustees of such Unit Ownerships as fully and completely as though such easements and rights were recited fully and set forth in their entirety in such documents.
- 4.04 Use of the Common Elements.
  - Subject to the provisions of this Declaration, each Unit Owner shall (a) have the nonexclusive right to use the Common Elements (except the Limited Common Elements and portions of the Property subject to leases, easements or licenses made by or assigned to the Board) in common with the other Unit Owners, as may be required for the purpose of ingress and eggess to, and use, occupancy and enjoyment of, the respective Unit Ownership owned by such Unit Owner, and such other incidental uses as are permitted by this Declaration. Use of Limited Common Elements shall be governed by Section 3.04 of this Declaration. Such rights to use and possess the Common Elements, including the Limited Common Elements, shall be subject to and be governed by the provisions of the Act, this Declaration, and rules and regulations of the Association. In addition, the Association small have the authority to lease, grant licenses or concessions, or grant easements with respect to parts of the Common Elements, subject to the provisions of the Declaration and By-Laws. All income derived by the Association from leases, licenses, concessions or other sources shall be held and used for the benefit of the members of the Association, pursuant to such rules, resolutions or regulations as the Board may adopt or prescribe.
  - (b) Guest Privileges. The aforedescribed rights shall extend to Declarant, Developer, each Unit Owner and Occupants, members of the immediate

0714522079 Page: 17 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

family, guests, visitors, agents, servants, invitees, customers and licensees of such Unit Owner, subject to reasonable rules and regulations adopted or prescribed by the Association with respect thereto.

- (c) Disclaimer of Bailee Liability. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Declaration, neither the Board, the Association, any Unit Owner, Declarant nor Developer shall be considered a bailee of any personal property stored in the Common Elements and shall not be responsible for the security of such personal property or for any loss or damage thereto, whether or not due to negligence. Maintenance. Repairs and Replacements.
- (a) By the Association, The Association at its expense, shall be responsible for the maintenance, repair, and replacement of those portions, if any, of each Unit which contribute to the support of the Building excluding, however, the interior surfaces of walls, ceiling and floors (and wall and floor coverings) which define the boundary planes of a Unit; provided, however, that each Unit Owner shall be responsible for the maintenance of all windows, exterior doors and skylights which exclusively serve such Unit Owner's Unit. In addition, the Association shall maintain, repair, and replace all pipes, wires, conduits, ducts, flues, shafts, and other facilities for to furnishing of utility services which may be located within the Unit boundaries and forming part of any system servicing more than one Unit, as specified in Section 2.02 here of, exclusive of any portions of the foregoing which may be located at or beyond the wall outlets, or which may be the responsibility of an individual Unit Owner uncer paragraph (b) below, or any other provision of this Declaration. The Association shall be responsible to comply with Section 18-27-700.6(c) of the City of Chicago E'ec rical Code and provide for emergency battery backup lighting prior to January 1, 2003. Maintenance, repairs, and replacements of the Common Elements shall be furnished by the Association acting by and through the Board as part of the Common Expenses, subject to the By-Laws or rules and regulations of the Association.
- (b) By the Unit Owner. Except as our wise provided in paragraph (a) above or paragraph (c) below, each Unit Owner shall furnish and be responsible for, at his own expense:
  - All of the maintenance, repairs and replacements within his own Unit, all doors appurtenant thereto, and all internal installations of such Unit such as air conditioning units, refrigerators, ranger, and other kitchen appliances, lighting fixtures and other electrical instures and plumbing, and any portion of any other utility service facilities located within the Unit; provided, however, that such maintenance, repairs and replacements as may be required for the bringing transmission lines for telephone, cable, television, water, electricity and natural gas to the Units, shall be furnished by the Board as part of the Common Expenses.
  - (ii) All of the decorating within his own Unit (initially and thereafter from time to time), including painting, wall papering, washing,

4.05

0714522079 Page: 18 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

cleaning, paneling, floor covering, draperies, window shades, curtains, lamps and other furnishings and interior decorating. Each Unit Owner shall be entitled to the exclusive use of the interior surfaces of the common walls and the interior surfaces of the vertical perimeter walls, floors and ceiling of his Unit, and such Unit Owner shall maintain such portions in good and clean condition at his sole expense as may be required from time to time. Each Unit Owner of any Unit who shall elect to alter his Unit by installing in any portion of his Unit (other than in bath and powder rooms) hard surface floor covering (i.e., tile, slate, ceramic, parquet, etc.) may be first required to install a sound absorbent undercushion of such kind and quality as to prevent the transmission of noise to another Unit or as may otherwise be required by the Association. The Board may, in addition to exercising all of the other remedies provided for in this Declaration for breach of any of the provisions hereof, require such Unit Owner to cover all non-conforming work with carpeting, or may require removal of such non-conforming work, at the expense of the offending Unit Owner. The interior surfaces of all windows forming part of a perimeter wall of a Unit shall be cleaned or washed by and at the e pense of each respective Unit Owner. The use of and the covering of the interior surfaces of such windows, whether by draperies, stades, or other items visible on the exterior of the Building, shall be subject to the rules and regulations of the Board as may be imposed from time to time, which shall provide for notice to the management cor pray prior to any such installation and the Board's and managing company's approval of the type, design, color and method of installation prior to any such installation. In order to maintain a uniform exterior apper can be of the Building, all draperies, shades, window coverings and other items visible from the exterior of the Building shall be pale gray, white or pale beige in color. All such windows shall be uniform in appearance and style to preserve the architectural character and quality of the facade of the Building. The surfaces of Parking Space Units shall be unitorn in color and appearance and no Unit Owner shall have the right to make any alterations, additions or improvements to or to paint, decorate or otherwise adorn the surfaces of his Parking Space Unit, except as expressly approved by the Board. If and to the extent the Board authorizes any such alteration, addition or improvement or the repainting or resurfacing of the Parking Space Units and Parking Space Units the cost of such alteration, addition, improvement, repainting or resurfacing shall constitute a Common Expense.

All of the maintenance, repair and replacements of the Limited (iii) Common Elements benefitting his Unit, in whole or in part, except to

the extent as otherwise directed by the Board or as is otherwise provided herein. In addition, each Unit Owner shall be individually responsible for the repair, maintenance and replacement of all door and window locks and hardware with respect to which each Unit Owner is entitled to the exclusive use. At the discretion of the Board, the Board may perform, or cause to be performed, such maintenance, repairs and replacements of the Limited Common Elements and the cost thereof shall be assessed in whole or in part to Unit Owners benefitted thereby, and further, at the discretion of the Board, the Board may direct such Unit Owners, in the name and for the account of such Unit Owners, to arrange for such maintenance, repairs and replacements, to pay the cost thereof with the funds of the Unit Owner, and to procure and deliver to the Board such lien waivers and contractor's or subcontractor's sworn statements as may be required to protect the Property from all mechanic's or materialmen's lien claims that may arise therefrom.

- (c) Repairs Covered by Insurance. If any repair or replacement to the Common r'lements (including the Limited Common Elements) is made necessary by reason of any act or occurrence for which insurance is maintained by the Board pursuant to Section 5.08 hereof and for which insurance proceeds are available as provided in Section 8.0 hereof, the Association, at its expense to the extent of such proceeds, and subject to Section 4.06 hereof, shall be responsible for the repair or replacement of such Common Elements. All such occurrences shall promptly be reported to the insurance carriers and agents which may be responsible for paying claims thereon.
- Nature of Obligation. Nothing herein contained shall be construed to (d) impose a contractual liability upon the Association for maintenance, repair and replacement of the Common Elements or the Units or any portion or parts thereof, but the Association's liability shall be limited to damages resulting from negligence. The respective obligations of the Association and Loi: Owners set forth in this Declaration shall not be limited, discharged or postponed by reason of the fact that any such maintenance, repair or replacement is required to ture a latent or patent defect in material or workmanship in the construction of the Building, nor because they may become entitled to proceeds under policies of insurance. in addition, and notwithstanding anything hereinabove to the contrary, no Unit Owner shall have a claim against the Board or Association (or against Declarant or Developer) for any work ordinarily the responsibility of the Board or Association (or Developer, if any), but which the Unit Owner himself has performed or paid for, unless the same shall have been agreed to in advance by the Board, Association, Declarant or Developer. Negligence of Unit Owner. If, due to the willful misconduct or negligent act or omission of a Unit Owner, or of a member of his family or household pet or of a guest or other authorized occupant or visitor of such Unit Owner, damage shall be caused to the Common Elements or to a Unit owned by others, or maintenance,

4.06

0714522079 Page: 20 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

repairs or replacements shall be required which would otherwise be charged as a Common Expense, then such Unit Owner shall pay for such damage and such maintenance, repairs and replacements as may be determined by the Board. The Board, acting reasonably, shall make the determination of liability under this Section and shall reduce its determination to writing. Such determination shall be deemed reasonable absent manifest error or malfeasance by the Board or its members. If a claim of negligence and liability pursuant to this Section involves a member of the Board or his or her Unit, such Board member shall recuse himself or herself from all deliberations or involvement with the Board's determination.

4.07 <u>Joint Facilities.</u> To the extent that equipment, facilities and fixtures within any Unit or Units shall be connected to similar equipment, facilities or fixtures affecting or serving other Units or the Common Elements, then the use thereof by the individual Unit Owner shall be in all respects reasonable as it affects the other Unit Cypers.

#### 4.08 Addrtions. Alterations or Improvements.

- The Board may authorize and charge as Common Expenses (or in the case of Limited Common Elements, may charge the Unit Owners benefitted thereby) the cost of the additions, alterations or improvements to the Common Elements. The cost of any such work to the Common Elements may be paid out of a special assessment and shall be levied against each Unit Owner in accordance with their respective percentage own erships in the Common Elements.
- Except as otherwise provided in Section 7.01 hereof, no additions, alterations or improvements (hall be made by a Unit Owner to any part of the Common Elements (including the 1 imited Common Elements) and no additions, alterations or improvements shall be made by a Unit Owner to his Unit where such work alters the wall or partition, configuration, ceiling, perimeter doors or windows, floor load or otherwise affects the structure of the Unit or increases the cost of insurance required to be carried by the Board here inder without the prior written consent of the Board. Any addition, alteration or incorpovement of a Unit by the Unit Owner which shall affect the structure of the Unit or inc Common Elements shall, further, conform with architectural, structural or engineering drawings prepared or reviewed and approved by an architectural or engineering firm selected by Declarant or the Board. The cost of such drawings or review and approval (nal) be paid by the Unit Owner. The Board may (but shall not be required to) condition is consent to the making of an addition, alteration or improvement by a Unit Owner under this Section 4.08(b) upon the Unit Owner's agreement either (i) to be solely responsible for the maintenance of such addition, alteration or improvement, subject to such sundards as the Board may from time to time set, or (ii) to pay to the Association from time to time the additional costs of maintenance of insurance as a result of the addition, alteration or improvement. If an addition, alteration or improvement is made by a Unit Owner without the prior written consent of the Board, then the Board may, in its discretion, take any or all of the following actions at any time, which actions shall not be exclusive of the remedies available to the Board under Section 10.02 hereof.

0714522079 Page: 21 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

- (i) Require the Unit Owner to remove the addition, alteration or improvement and restore the Property to is original condition, all at the Unit Owner's expense; or
- (ii) If the Unit Owner refuses or fails to properly perform the work required under (i), the Board may cause such work to be done and may charge the Unit Owner for the cost thereof as determined by the Board; or
- (iii) Ratify the action taken by the Unit Owner, and the Board may (but shall not be required to) condition such ratification upon the same conditions which it may impose upon the giving of its prior consent under this Section, which conditions may include requiring the Unit Owner to pay all costs and expenses of such addition, alteration or improvement and the Board's out of pocket costs of so ratifying such action.

#### 4.09 Parking Spaces

- Parking or other parking attributable to or under the control of any Units or the Association.
- Commercial Area Easement for Parking Area. (b) If there are parking spaces which are not designated as part of the Condominium, such spaces shall be the property of the Peveloper. The Developer may convey such Parking or Parking Space Unit to the Owner of the Commercial Area or to others. There shall be a perpetual easement created in lavor of the owner of the Commercial Area for the use of, access to and ingress and egress from the Parking or Parking Space Units held by the Developer for the Commercial Area for the parking of one (1) commercial or non-commercial passenger van, automobile, motorcycle or similar vehicle per Parking Space Unit. Such easement shall include, without limitation, ingress and egress to and from the parking areas and Parking Space Unit(s) from and to the public right of way adjoining the Building and the Parcel as used in common with the other Parking Space Unit Owners who own or have the right to use the other Parking Space Units, and ingress and egress to and from the Corn nercial Area from and to such Parking Space Unit(s). With the specific permission granted to the Owner of the Commercial Space to use such Parking Space Units for the letail purposes inherent in the use and marketing of the Commercial Space, the use of a Parking Space Unit by the owner of the Commercial Area shall be subject to the restrictions set forth in this Declaration applicable to the Parking Space Units as if such Parking Space Unit was owned by any other person. Additionally, the Declaration of Covenants, Conditions, Restrictions, and Reciprocal Easements grants rights to the owner of the Commercial Area and to other parties over the parking area. The easement and rights described in this Section 4.09(b) shall be an easement appurtenant running with the Commercial Area, and so long as the Property is subject to the provisions of this Declaration, shall remain in full force and effect, and shall inure to the benefit of and be binding on the undersigned, the owners of the

Page 16 of 69

0714522079 Page: 22 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

Commercial Area, their tenants, successors and assigns and any Unit Owner, purchaser, mortgagee and other person having an interest in the Property, or any part or portion thereof.

- 4.10 Master Television System. Each Unit has been equipped with at least one outlet activated for connection to the master television system (or the cable or satellite provider) serving the Building, which outlet and systems are integral parts of the Common Elements. Additional outlets for connection to the master television system are obtainable only from the Association and may be installed only by the firm or individual authorized by the Board or Association to make such installation, with the prior approval of the Board or the Association and the payment of any required additional fees for such installation and for the Board's review and approval thereof. Unit Owners and Occupants are prohibited from making any modifications to or tampering with said outlet and from making any connections to the master television are terms system, and the Board or Association may charge any Unit Owner with the cost of locating and removing any unauthorized connections thereto and of repairing any modifications thereto.
- 4.11 Storage Areas? The Storage Areas are a part of the Common Elements. While at present there are no designated storage spaces for Unit Owners, Declarant, Developer, the Board or the Association may allocate portions of the Storage Area as storage spaces on such basis at such fees as Declarant, Developer, the Board or the Association deems appropriate and may prescribe such rules and regulations with respect to the Storage Areas as it may deem fit. If and to the extent Developer allocates a storage space to the Unit, such storage space shall become a Limited Common Element appurtenant to such Unit. Declarant also may allocate storage spaces to the owner of the Common Element and the Common Element shall be created in favor of the owner of the Common Element and the allocated storage spaces.
- 4.12 Street and Utilities Dedication. At a meeting called for such purpose, two-thirds (2/3) or more of the Unit Owners may cleat to dedicate a portion of the Common Elements to a public body for use as, or in connection with, a street or utility.
- 4.13 Combination or Subdivision of Units. Any Unit Owner or Unit Owners may, at their expense, combine contiguous Units owned by them and locate and relocate Common Elements affected or required thereby on written application to the Board approved by a majority of the members of the Board. Such application feell contain the proposed reallocation to the new Units of the combined or subdivided percentage ownership of the Common Elements and whether the Limited Common Elements, if any, previously assigned to the Unit or Units to be subdivided or combined should be assigned to each new Unit or fewer than all the new Units created and requesting, if desired in the event of the combination of Units, that the new Unit be granted the exclusive right to use as a Limited Common Element a portion of the Common Elements within the Building adjacent to the new Unit. Such request to the Board shall be accompanied by an amendment to this Declaration and the Plat prepared in

accordance with the relevant provisions of the Act. In the event of a combination of Units, such amendment may grant the Unit Owner of the new Unit the exclusive right to use, as a Limited Common Element, a portion of the Common Elements within the Property adjacent to the new Unit. The subdivision and combination of Units shall be effective upon recording of such amendment to this Declaration, executed by the Unit Owners of the Units involved, and the Plat. In the event of the combination of Units, if permitted by law, the Unit Owner of the new Unit may remove one of the entrance doors from the new Unit; provided, however, that (i) prior to doing so, the Unit Owner shall deliver to the Board for review and approval plans for such removal, (ii) following such removal the wall of the Common Elements corridor in which such door was located shall be restored to the same condition as the rest of such corridor, including the installation of identical wall coverings, if any, and (iii) such work shall be done at the Unit Owner's sole cost and expense free of any liens of claims for lien in conformity with all applicable laws, statutes, codes and ordinances and to the satisfaction of the Board. So long as Declarant or Developer owns any Units, Declarant or Developer shall have the right to combine and subdivide Units and to designate as a Limited Common Element appurtenant to the resulting Unit or Units, the portion of the Common Elements corridor located between or adjacent to such Units, by recording an amendment to this Declaration and the Plat in accordance with the Act. Declarant and Developer shall not be required to make application to the Board or receive the Board's approval to combine or subdivide Units, to designate Limited Common Elements appurtenant to the resulting Unit or Units or to r cord amendments to this Declaration and the Plat in accordance with the Act.

#### ARTICLE 5 ADMINISTRATION

5.01

Administration of Property. The direction and administration of the Property shall be vested in the Board of Directors (herein sor letines referred to as the "Board"), which shall consist of three (3) persons who shall be elected in the manner hereinafter set forth; provided, however, that, irrespective of anything else contained in this Declaration, for a period commencing on the date a is Declaration is executed and ending upon the qualification of the directors elected a the initial meeting of Unit Owners, Declarant or Developer shall have the right to designate and select the persons who shall serve as members of the Board or to exercise the powers of the Board as provided in the Act. Except for directors so designated by Declarant or Developer, each member of the Board shall be one of the Unit Owners and shall reside on the Property; provided, however, that if a Unit Owner is a corporation, partnership, trust or other legal entity other than a natural person or persons, then any designated agent of such corporation, partnership or other legal entity, or beneficiary of such trust, shall be eligible to serve as a member of the Board, so long as any such agent (other than a person designated by Declarant) resides on the Property. If a Unit Owner owns more than one Unit Ownership and is a corporation, partnership, trust or other legal entity, other than a natural person, then any number of agents or

beneficiaries of such Unit Owner may be directors, provided that the number of such Unit Owner's agents or beneficiaries who become directors shall not exceed the number of Unit Ownerships owned by such Unit Owner. If a director fails to meet such qualifications during his term, he shall thereupon cease to be a director, and his place on the Board shall be deemed vacant.

5.02 Association. The Association has been formed prior to the recording hereof as a not-for-profit corporation under the General-Not-For-Profit Corporation Act of the State of Illinois and for the purposes and having the powers prescribed in the Act, and having the name (or a name similar thereto)THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS Condominium Association and shall be the governing body for all of the Unit Owners for the maintenance, repair, replacement, administration and operation of the Property. The Board shall be deemed to be the "Board of Managers" for the Unit Owners referred to in the Act. The Association shall not be deemed to or, conducting a business of any kind, and all funds received by the Association shall be rote and applied by it for the use and benefit of Unit Owners in accordance with the provisions contained herein. Each Unit Owner shall be a member of the Association so long as he shall be a Unit Owner and such membership shall automatically terminate when he ceases to be a Unit Owner and, upon the transfer of his ownership interest, the transferee thereof shall likewise succeed to such membership in the Association. The Association shall have one class of membership. Voting Rights.

5.03

Voting Per Unit. (a) There shall be one Voting Member for each Unit Ownership. Such Voting Member may be the Unit Owner or one of the group composed of all the owners of a Unit Ownership, or be some person designated by such Unit Owner or Unit Owners or his duly authorized attorney-in-fact to act as proxy on his or their behalf and who muct'e a Unit Owner. Such designation shall be made in writing to the Board, shall be revocable at any time by actual notice to the Board of the death or judicially declared incompetence of any designator, or by written notice to the Board by the Unit Owner or his only authorized attorney-in-fact, shall bear the date of its execution and shall be invalid after eleven (11) months from date of execution unless otherwise provided in the proxy. Any or all such Unit Owners may be present at any meeting and, furthermore, may vote or take any other action as a Voting Member either in person or to the extent provided in Section 5.03(b) hereof. The person(s) designated by Declarant or Developer with respect to any Unit Ownership owned by Declarant or Developer shall also have the right to vote at any meetings of the Board for so long as Declarant or Developer shall retain the right to so designate a Board member. If a Unit Owner is a trust, then the voting rights of said Unit Owner or beneficiary may be exercised by an officer, partner or employee of such Unit Owner or beneficiary. Except where the Act requires that the total number of votes of all Voting Members shall be one hundred (100%) percent, each Unit Owner or group of Unit Owners shall be entitled to the number of votes equal to the total of the percentage of ownership in the Common Elements applicable to the Unit Ownership as set forth in Exhibit C; and provided, that when thirty

0714522079 Page: 25 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

percent (30%) or fewer of the Units, by number, possess over fifty percent (50%) in the aggregate of the votes in the Association, any percentage vote of Unit Owners specified herein shall require the specified percentage by number of Units rather than by percentage of interest in the Common Elements allocated to Units that would otherwise be applicable. The total number of votes of all Voting Members shall equal the number of Units which are created pursuant to this Declaration. If and to the extent Units are combined by Unit Owners, the Voting Member for such newlycombined Unit shall have the number of votes of the formerly separate Units.

present at a meeting of the Association and has not voted by proxy, then if the Unit Owner is present, such Unit Owner shall be entitled to cast all of the votes allocated to the Unit. If the ownership of a Unit is composed of multiple owners and the Voting Member is not present and has not voted by proxy, then if only one of the writiple owners of a Unit is present, such owner shall be entitled to cast all of the votes allocated to that Unit Ownership. If more than one owner of a Unit Ownership is present, but not the Voting Member, who has not voted by proxy, the votes allocated to that Unit Ownership may be cast only in accordance with the agreement of a majority in interest of the group of owners comprising the Unit Owner who are present. Majority agreement shall be deemed to have occurred if any one of the multiple owners cases the votes allocated to that Unit Ownership without protest being made promptly to the person presiding over the meeting by any of the other owners of the Unit Ownership.

#### 5.04 Meetings.

- (a) Quorum. Meetings of the Unit Owners shall be held at the Property or at such other place within one (1) mile of the Property, as may be designated in any notice of a meeting. The presence in person or by proxy at any Unit Owners' meeting of Voting Members or other Unit Owners representing at least thirty percent (30%) of the Unit Ownerships shall constitute a quorum unless the Unit Owners, in accordance with the Act, provide otherwise. Unless otherwise expressly provided herein, any action may be taken at any meeting of the Unit Owners at which a quorum is present upon the affirmative vote of the Voting Members (or Unit Owners pursuant to Section 5.03(b)) having a majority of the total votes present at such meeting; provided, however, that no action may be taken except in emergency situations unless the proposal for such action has been distributed to the Unit Owners with the notice of the meeting during which such action will be considered.
- (b) Initial and Annual Meeting. The initial meeting of the Unit Owners shall be held upon not less than twenty-one (21) and not more than thirty (30) days written notice given by Declarant or Developer. Said initial meeting shall be held not later than the first to happen of (i) sixty (60) days after the date Declarant has sold and delivered its deed for at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the Unit Ownerships, or (ii) three (3) years from the date of the recording of this Declaration. For purposes of this Declaration, the date of the initial meeting is hereinafter referred to as the "Turnover Date". Thereafter, there shall be an annual meeting of the Unit Owners on

0714522079 Page: 26 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

the second Tuesday of November following such initial meeting, and on the second Tuesday of November of each succeeding year thereafter at 7:30 p.m., or at such other reasonable time or date as may be designated by written notice of the Board delivered to the Unit Owners in accordance with Section 13.02 hereof, but in no event less than thirty (30) days prior to such meeting.

- (c) Special Meetings. Special meetings of the Unit Owners may be called at any time after the initial meeting provided for in Section 5.04(b) hereof for the purpose of considering matters which, by the terms of this Declaration, require the approval of all or some of the Voting Members, or for any other reasonable purpose provided, however, that the following matters shall require the approval of Voting Members (or Unit Owners pursuant to Section 5.03(b) hereof) having not less than two-thirds (2/3) of the total votes: (i) the merger or consolidation of the Association; (ii) the sale, lease, exchange or other disposition (excluding the artgage or pledge) of all, or substantially all of the property and assets of the Association; and (iii) the purchase or sale or lease of Units or other real estate by the Association on behalf of all Unit Owners. Special meetings may be called by written notice authorized by a majority of the Board, the President of the Board or by twenty percent (20%) of the Unit Owners, and delivered not less than ten (10) days and not more than thirty (30) days prior to the date fixed for said meeting. The notices shall specify the date, turie and place of the meeting and the matters to be considered. Matters to be submitted to the Unit Owners at special membership meetings shall be submitted by the Board.
- Notices of Meetings. Notice of ineetings of the Unit Owners required to be given 5.05 herein may be delivered either pe sonally or by mail to the designated Voting Member, addressed to each such person at the address given by the Unit Owner to the Board for the purpose of service of such potice, or to the Unit of the Unit Owner with respect to which such voting right apperaises, if no address has been given to the Board by the Voting Members, provided that any such notice shall be delivered not less than ten (10) and not more than thirty (30) days prior to the date fixed for such meeting and shall state the time, place and purpose of such meeting. The Association (or Declarant or Developer, in the exercise of the powers set forth in Section 13.01 hereof) shall furnish any Unit Owner, within three (3) business days of delivery to it of a request therefor, the names, address, telephone numbers (if i nown) and the number of votes of each Unit Owner entitled to vote at each in setting to elect members of the Board. For purposes of this Section 5.05, a notice shall be deemed "delivered" upon compliance with the notice provision set forth in Section 13.02 hereof.

#### 5.06 Board of Directors.

(a) Members: Number: Election and Term of Office. The initial Board of Directors designated by Declarant or Developer pursuant to Section 5.01 hereof shall consist of three (3) directors who shall serve without compensation. Such initial Board shall serve for a period commencing on the date this Declaration is executed and ending upon the qualification of the directors elected at the initial

0714522079 Page: 27 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

meeting held as provided in Section 5.04(b) hereof. Said initial Board may, on behalf of Declarant and Developer, exercise the rights reserved in Section 13.01 hereof. At the initial meeting held as provided in Section 5.04(b) hereof, the Voting Members shall elect the Board. In all elections for members of the Board, each Voting Member shall be entitled to (i) cast one vote for each position on the Board then up for election and (ii) vote on a cumulative voting basis so that a Voting Member may allocate one or more votes to one or more candidates. The candidates receiving the highest number of votes with respect to the number of offices to be filled shall be deemed to be elected. Members of the Board elected at the initial meeting shall serve until the first annual meeting. At the first annual meeting, three (3) Board members shall be elected. The two (2) persons receiving the highest number of votes shall be elected to a term of two (2) years and the one (1) person receiving the next highest number of votes shall be elected for a term of one (1) year. The election as between coadidates receiving the same number of votes shall be determined by lot. Any candidate for election to the Board, as such candidate's representative, shall have the right to be present at the counting of ballots at such election. All members of the Board shall be elected at large. Upon the expiration of the terms of office of the Board members so elected at the annual meeting and thereafter, successors shall be elected for a term of two (2) years each. The Unit Owners owning at least two-thirds (2/3) of the Unit Owner ships may from time to time at any annual or special meeting increase or decrease the term of office of Board members, provided that the terms of at least one-third (1/3) of the persons on the Board shall expire annually. Members of the Board shall receive no compensation for their services. Vacancies in the Board shall be filled by a vote of the Vo'ını; Members at the meeting at which the vacancy occurs, the next annual meeting or a special meeting of the Unit Owners called for such purpose. Vacancies may also be filled by the Board by a two-thirds (2/3) vote of the remaining members thereof at a special meeting of the Board which vacancy shall be filled until the next annual meeting of the Unit Owners or for a period terminating not later than thirty (30) days following the filing of a petition signed by Voting Members holding twenty percent (20%) of its votes of the Association requesting a meeting of the Unit Owners to fill the vacarcy for the balance of the term. A meeting of the Unit Owners shall be called for purpoves of filling a vacancy on the Board not later than thirty (30) days following the filing of a petition signed by Voting Members with twenty percent (20%) of the votes of the Association requesting such a meeting. Except as otherwise provided in this Declaration, the Property shall be managed by the Board and the Board shall act by majority vote of those present at its meetings when a quorum exists. Meetings of the Board may be called, held and conducted in accordance with such regulations as the Board may adopt; provided, however, that (i) each Unit Owner shall be entitled to notice, in the same manner as provided in Section 5.05 hereof, of any meeting of the Board called for the purpose of considering the adoption of the proposed annual budget or any increase or establishment of an assessment; and (ii) the Board shall meet not less than

four (4) times each year. Two-thirds (2/3) of the total number of members on the Board shall constitute a quorum. Any member of the Board may succeed himself.

- (b) Budget Increases. If the Board adopts a budget requiring assessment against the Unit Owners in any fiscal or calendar year exceeding one hundred fifteen percent (115%) of the assessments for the preceding year, the Board, upon written petition by the Voting Members with twenty percent (20%) of the votes of the Association filed within fourteen (14) days of the Board action, shall call a meeting of the Unit Owners within thirty (30) days of the date of filing of the petition to consider the budget. Unless a majority of the votes of the Voting Members present are cast at the meeting to reject the budget, the budget shall be deemed to be ratified, regardless of whether or not a quorum is present. In any determination of whether assessments exceed one hundred fifteen percent (115%) of similar assessments in prior years, any authorized provisions for reasonable reserves for repair or replacement of the Property and anticipated expenses by the Association which are not anticipated to be incurred on a regular or annual basis shall be excluded from the computation.
- (c) Officers: Vacancies. The Board shall elect from among its members a President who shall preside over both its meetings and those of the Unit Owners and who shall be the chief executive officer of the Board and the Association and who shall be designmed to mail and receive all notices and execute all amendments hereto as provided herein and in the Act, a Secretary who shall keep the minutes of all meetings of the Board and of the Unit Owners and who shall, in general, perform all the duties incident to the office of the Secretary, and a Treasurer to keep the financial records and books of a count, and such additional officers as the Board shall see fit to elect from among the inclubers of the Board. No member of the Board shall serve as more than one officer. The torna of office for each officer shall be until the next succeeding annual meeting of the Board and until his successor shall be duly elected or appointed and qualified pursuant her to. Vacancies in any office shall be filled by the Board by a majority vote of the remaining members thereof at a special meeting of the Board. Any director elected to fill a vacency shall hold office for a term equal to the unexpired term of the officer he succeeds. Any officer may be removed for cause at any time by a vote of two-thirds (2/3) of the total membership of the Board at a special meeting hereof. Any officer may succeed 1 imself.
- (d) Notice of Meetings. Written notice stating the place, date and hour of any meeting of the Board shall be delivered to each member of the Board not less than five (5) days prior to the date of such meeting. The purpose for which the meeting is called shall be stated in the notice.
- (e) Open Meetings. All meetings of the Board, except as otherwise provided by the Act, shall be open to attendance by any Unit Owner and notice thereof, except as otherwise provided herein, shall be mailed or delivered to each Unit Owner not less than forty-eight (48) hours prior thereto unless a written waiver of such notice is signed by such Unit Owner before the meeting is convened. A copy of such notice of meeting required to be given hereunder shall be posted in a

Page 23 of 69

0714522079 Page: 29 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

conspicuous place in the Building at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the time fixed for such meeting. Any vote on matters which may, under the Act, be discussed in a meeting not open to attendance by any Unit Owners, shall be taken at a meeting or portion thereof open to any Unit Owners. Any Unit Owner may record the proceedings at meetings or portions thereof required to be open under the Act by tape, film or other means provided, however, that the Board may prescribe reasonable rules and regulations to be given the right to make such recordings.

- (f) Turnover Documents. Within sixty (60) days following the election of a majority of members of the Board other than those members designated by Declarant or Developer, Developer shall deliver to the Board the following:
  - All original documents, if any, as recorded or filed pertaining to the Property, its administration and the Association, such as this Declaration, Articles of Incorporation for the Association, other condominium instruments, annual reports, the minutes of any meetings held by the Association and any rules and regulations governing the Property, contracts, leases or other agreements entered into by the Association. If any original documents are unavailable, copies may be provided if certified by affidavit of Declarant or Developer, or an officer or agent of either of them, as being a complete copy of the actual document recorded as filed;
  - (ii) A detailed accounting by Developer setting forth the source and nature of receipts and expenditures in connection with the management, nain tenance and operation of the Property and copies of all insurance policies and a list of any loans or advances to the Association which are outstanding;
  - (iii) Any Association funds on hand which shall have been at all times segregated from any other funds of Developer;
  - (iv) A schedule of all real or personal property, equipment and fixtures owned by the Association, including documents such as invoices or bills of sale, if available, evidencing transfer of title to such property, warranties, if any, for all real and personal property and equipment, deeds, title insurance policies, and all tax bils, and
  - (v) A list of all litigation, administrative action and arbitrations involving the Association, any notices of governmental bodies is solving actions taken or which may be taken by the Association, each neering and architectural drawings and specifications as approved by any governmental authority, all other documents filed with any other governmental authority, all governmental certificates, correspondence involving enforcement of any Association requirements, copies of any documents relating to disputes involving Unit Owners and originals of all documents relating to everything listed in this subparagraph.
- (g) Removal: Succession. Except for directors designated by Declarant pursuant to Section 5.01 hereof, any Board member may be removed from

Page 24 of 69

0714522079 Page: 30 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

office, at any time after the election of directors at the initial meeting of Unit Owners pursuant to Section 5.06(a) hereof, by affirmative vote of the Voting Members representing at least two-thirds (2/3) of the Unit Ownerships, at any special meeting called for the purpose. A successor to fill the unexpired term of a Board member removed may be elected by the Voting Members at the same meeting or any subsequent meeting called for that purpose.

5.07 General Powers of the Board. The Board shall have the following general powers:

- Management Agent. Subject to the rights reserved by Declarant (a) pursuant to Section 13.01 hereof, the Board may act as or engage the services of an agent to manage the Property for which the Board is responsible pursuant to this Declaration, to the extent deemed advisable by the Board; provided, however, that eny agreement for professional management, except as hereinafter provided, shall provide for termination by the Board without cause upon ninety (90) days written notice without payment of a termination fee, provide for termination with cause by the Board on thirty (30) days written notice without payment of a termination fee and shall have a term not to exceed two (2) years, renewable by agreement of the parties for successive one (1) year periods. The initial agreement for professional management may provide for a monthly or quarterly rate and be subject to such terms as are consistent with competitive rates and terms prevailing in the area in which the Property is located for comparable buildings, expiring two (2) years from the date of recording of this Declaration, subject to termination for cause by the Association upon thirty (30) days written not ce without payment of a termination fee. The management agreement shall require the management agent to furnish a fidelity bond if required pursuant to the Act.
- (b) Right of Entry. The Poard, or its agents, upon reasonable notice, or immediately in an emergency, resy enter any Unit when necessary in connection with any maintenance, repair or replacement or construction for which the Board is responsible or to make emergency repairs as may be necessary to prevent damage to the Common Elements, the Unit or to any other Unit or Units. Upon making such repairs or replacements, the Board shall not in the Unit Owners and the appropriate insurance carriers and agents of the same.
- (c) Limitation. Except as otherwise provided in the budget, the Board's powers hereinafter enumerated shall be limited in that the Board shall have no authority to acquire and pay for from the maintenance fund any structural alterations to, capital additions to, or capital improvements of, the Common Elements (other than for purposes of replacing or restoring portions of the Common Elements, subject to all the provisions of this Declaration or unless required for emergency repair, protection or operation of the Common Elements) requiring an expenditure in excess of Ten Thousand and No/100 Dollars (\$10,000.00) without in each case the prior written approval of Voting Members representing at least two-thirds (2/3) of the Unit Ownerships.

0714522079 Page: 31 of 74

- (d) Contracts. All agreements, contracts, deeds, leases, vouchers for payment of expenditures and other instruments shall be signed by such officer or officers, agent or agents of the Board and in such manner as from time to time shall be determined by written resolution of the Board. In the absence of such determination by the Board, such documents shall be signed by the President of the Board and countersigned by the Treasurer or Secretary.
- (e) Employees. The Board shall have the power and duty to provide for the designation, hiring and removal of employees and other personnel, including lawyers and accountants, engineers or architects to engage or contract for the services of others, and to make purchases for the maintenance, repair, replacement, administration, management and operation of the Property, and to delegate any such powers to the manager or managing agent (and any such employees or other personnel as may be employees of the managing agent).
- (f) General Powers. The Board shall have the power to exercise all other powers and duties of the Board of Directors or Unit Owners as a group referred to in thir. Declaration or the Act. More specifically, the Board shall exercise for the Association all powers, duties and authority vested in it by law or the Declaration except for such powers, duties and authority reserved thereby to the members of the Association. The powers and duties of the Board shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following matters:
  - (i) Operation. care, upkeep, maintenance, replacement and improvement of the Contrion Elements in a neat and orderly manner;
  - (ii) Preparation, a option and distribution of the annual budget for the Property;
  - (iii) Levying of assessments and collection thereof from Unit Owners;
  - (iv) Borrowing funds;
  - (v) Employment and dismissal of the personnel necessary or advisable for the maintenance and operation of the Common Elements;
  - (vi) Obtaining adequate and appropriate kinds of insurance;
  - (vii) Purchasing and receiving conveyances of Unit Ownerships and owning, conveying, mortgaging, encumbring, leasing and otherwise dealing with Unit Ownerships conveyed to on purchased by it;
  - (viii) Adoption and amendment of rules and regulations covering the details of the operation and use of the Property, after a meeting of the Unit Owners called for the specific purpose of discussing the proposed rules and regulations, notice of which contains the full text of the proposed rules and regulations; however, no rules or regulations may impair any rights guaranteed by the First Amendment to the Constitution of the United States or Section 4 of Article I to the Illinois Constitution;
  - (ix) Keeping of detailed, accurate records of the receipts and expenditures affecting the use and operation of the Property;

0714522079 Page: 32 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

- (x) To have access to each Unit from time to time as may be necessary for the maintenance, repair or replacement of any Common Elements (to the extent the Association is responsible for such maintenance, repair or replacement) therein or accessible therefrom, or for making repairs therein necessary to prevent damage to the Common Elements or to other Unit or Units;
- (xi) Pay real property taxes, special assessments and any other special taxes or charges of the State of Illinois or of any political subdivision thereof, or other lawful taxing or assessing body, which are authorized by law to be assessed and levied upon the real property of the condominium and are not payable by Unit Owners directly and contest real estate taxes as provided in Section 2.03;
- (xii) Impose charges for late payments of a Unit Owner's proportionate share of the Common Expenses, or any other expenses lawfully agreed upon, and after notice and an opportunity to be heard, levy reasonable fines for violation of this Declaration and rules and regulations of the Association;
- (xiii) by a majority vote of the entire Board, assign the Association's right to future income from Common Expenses or other sources and mort age or pledge substantially all of the remaining assets of the Association:
- (xiv) Record the ledication of a portion of the Common Elements to a public body for use as or in connection with a street or utility where authorized by the Unit Owners under the provisions of Section 4.12 hereof;
- (xv) Record the granting of ar casement pursuant to the provisions of Section 4.03 hereof and my instruments required under this Declaration;
- (xvi) Except to the extent limited by this Declaration and the Act, the Board shall have the power and duty to exercise the rights of, and perform all of the covenants and obligations imposed upon, the Association or the Unit Owners, and to execute any and all instruments required pursuant thereto; and
- (xvii) Adoption and amendment of rules and regulations of a schedule for the purpose of coordinating and regulating construction, use of Building elevators, loading docks and receiving rooms and move-in by other Unit Owners and Occupants and other purposes permitted hereunder and under the Act.
- (xviii) To reasonably accommodate the needs of a handicapped Unit Owner as required by the federal Civil Rights Act of 1968, the Illinois Human Rights Act and any applicable local ordinances in the exercise of its powers with respect to the use of the Common Elements or approval of modifications in an individual Unit.

Page 27 of 69

Restatoment of Mayfield Village Condominiums 20070510.wpd

0714522079 Page: 33 of 74

- (g) Payment of Operating Expenses. Subject to the provisions of Section 4.06 and Section 6.08 hereof, the Board for the benefit of all the Unit Owners shall acquire and shall pay as Common Expenses, the following:
  - Operating expenses of the Common Elements, including water, (i) electricity, gas and telephone and other necessary utility service for the Common Elements and (if not separately metered or charged) for the Units:
  - Services of any person or firm to act on behalf of the Unit Owners in (ii) connection with real estate taxes and special assessments on the Unit Ownerships, and in connection with any other matter where the respective interests of the Unit Owners are deemed by the Board to be similar and nonadverse to each other paid as contemplated pursuant to Section 2.03;
- Painting, cleaning, outside window washing, tuckpointing, maintenance, decorating, repair and replacement of the Common Elements (but not including the interior surfaces of the Units and of the perimeter doors appurtenant thereto, and repair of windows which me Unit Owners shall paint, clean, decorate, maintain and repair) and such turnishings and equipment for the Common Elements as the Boar's shall determine are necessary and proper;
  - Any other materials, supplies, utilities, furniture, equipment, labor, (iv) services, cie ming. maintenance, repairs or structural alterations which the Board is required to secure or pay for pursuant to the terms of this Declaration and By-1 aws, or which in its opinion shall be necessary or proper for the mainterance and operation of the Property as a firstclass condominium development or for the enforcement of the restrictions contained herein.
  - Any amount necessary to discharge any mechanic's lien or other (v) encumbrance levied against the entire Property or any part thereof which may in the opinion of the Board constitute a lien against the Property or against the Common Elements, rather than merely against the interests therein of particular Unit Owners. Where one or more Unit Owners are responsible for the existence of such lien, they shall be jointly and severally liable for the cost of discharging it and any costs incurred by the Board by reason of said lien or liens shall be specifically assessed to said Unit Owners:
  - Maintenance, cleaning and/or repair of any Unit if such maintenance (vi) or repair is necessary, in the discretion of the Board, to protect the Common Elements or any other portion of the Building, or if a Unit Owner of any Unit has failed or refused to perform said maintenance or repair within a reasonable time after written notice of the necessity of said maintenance or repair delivered by the Board to said Unit

0714522079 Page: 34 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

Owner, provided that the Board shall levy a special assessment against such Unit Owner for the cost of said maintenance or repair.

- (h) Contracts by Declarant or Developer. Prior to the election by the Voting Members of the first Board, Declarant or Developer shall, subject to the terms of this Declaration and the Act, have the authority to lease or to grant licenses, concessions, easements, leases and contracts with respect to any part of the Common Elements, all upon such terms as Declarant or Developer deems appropriate. Included in such authority is the authority to enter into management agreements, tax protest agreements and concession contracts and to obtain all necessary or appropriate insurance policies and coverages, each with such parties as Declarant or Developer may select. Upon election of the first Board, and thereafter, the Board by a vote of at least two-thirds (2/3) of the persons on the Board shall have the same authority as aforesaid.
- (i) Right to Purchase Units. The Board shall have the power to bid for and purchase any Unit Ownership at a sale pursuant to a mortgage foreclosure, or a foreclosure of the lien for Common Expenses under the Act, or at a sale pursuant to an order of direction of a court, or other involuntary sale, upon the consent or approval of voting Members representing not less than two-thirds (2/3) of the total votes.
- (j) Assessments. The Association shall have no authority to forebear the payment of assessments by any Unit Owner.
- Assessments on Declarant for pre-Turnover costs and for Units unsold or under construction. With regard to any portions of the Property which is under construction or with regard to my Units which have not been sold (title thereto not having been conveyed by Deckarat) and with respect to all expenses incurred prior to the Turnover, (The Declarant's Portion) the Assessment respecting any such Declarant's Portion of the Property shall be limited to the aggregate amount of actual operating expenses from time to time required to be paid with respect to such Declarant's Portion, provided, however, that in the event Declarant enters into a lease or installment contract for any Unit, the Declaran shall be responsible for the payment of assessments on the same basis as any other Owner as provided herein. Actual operating expenses shall mean those ordinary expenses attributable only to the period in question covering the maintenance and operation of the remises and shall not include capital expenditures, amounts to be set aside as a reserve for contingencies or replacements, repair items or inventory items to the extent attributable to subsequent periods.

#### 5.08 Insurance.

- (a) Types. The Board shall have the authority to and shall obtain insurance for the Property as follows:
  - (i) Physical damage insurance on the Property (but excluding additions, alterations, improvements and betterments to the Units), subject to the following conditions:

0714522079 Page: 35 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

- a Such insurance shall be "bare wall" insurance with respect to the Units:
- b The Property shall be insured for an amount not less than one hundred percent (100%) of its full insurable replacement cost;
- c Replacement cost values are to be reviewed annually, and the insurance policy or policies shall be endorsed with an agreed amount clause. The cost of any and all appraisals for insurance purposes shall be Common Expenses;
- d Perils to be covered by such policies shall be no less than "all risk" or "special form" on real property and "broad form" named perils on personal property, and such other perils as may be deemed appropriate by the Board.
- Comprehensive General Liability insurance covering personal injury and property damage insuring against hazards of premises/operations, products and completed operations, contractual liability, personal injury liability (with exclusions (a) and (c) deleted), independent contractors and other extensions as deemed necessary by the Board. Such insurance shall provide limits of liability as deemed desirable by the Board. Such policy shall be endorsed to cover crossliability claims of ore insured against the other.
- (iii) Umbrelia Liability Insurance in excess of the required Commercial General Liability and Employer liability policies in an amount deemed desirable by the Board. Such policy shall be no less than "following form" coverage of the primary liability policies.
- (iv) Worker's Compensation and Employer Liability as necessary to comply with applicable lews, including Voluntary Compensation to cover employees not covered under the Illinois statute for benefits.
- If required pursuant to the Act, finelity bond insuring the Association, (v) the Board and the Unit Owners against loss of funds as a result of the fraudulent or dishonest acts of any empirice of the Association or its management agent or of any other person handling the funds of the Association, the Board and the Unit Owners un such amounts as the Board shall deem necessary but not less than 100% of the annual operating expenses of the Association, including reserves (or the maximum amount of coverage available to protect such funds). The premium for such fidelity bond shall be a Common Expense. Such bond shall contain waivers of any defense based on the exclusion of persons who serve without compensation from any definition of "employee" or similar expression. Such bond shall provide that it may not be canceled for non-payment of any premiums or otherwise substantially modified without sixty (60) days prior written notice to all holders of first mortgages of record. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, if the Board does not hire a

(ii)

- management company or if fidelity insurance is not required by the Act, the Board shall not be required to obtain such insurance.
- (vi) Directors and Officers Liability insurance in such amounts as the Board shall determine to be reasonable.
- (vii) Boiler and Machinery insurance on a comprehensive, blanket basis covering all Building equipment and apparatus consisting of, but not limited to, boilers, heating apparatus, fired and unfired pressure vessels, and their appurtenant equipment, air conditioning equipment and elevator equipment on a repair or replacement basis. Limits of liability shall be no less than the lesser of A) Two Million Dollars and B) the insurable value of the Building.
- (viii) Such other insurance, which may include, without limitation, any or all of the following, in such amounts as the Board shall deem desirable; Plate Glass insurance; Errors and Omissions coverage for the directors of the Board; and Medical Payments coverage for members of the public (not Unit Owners) injured on the Property, without regard to liability of the Board or the Association;

The premiums for the above described insurance and bond, except as otherwise provided in this Section 5.08, shall be Common Expenses. Any management company holding reserve funds of the Association and other associations shall at all times maintain a separate account for each association provided, however, that for investment purposes, the Board may authorize the management company to maintain the Association's reserve funds in a single interest bearing account win similar funds of other associations. The management company shall at all times maintain records identifying all monies of each association in such investment accounts. The Board may also authorize the management company to hold all operating funds of the Association and other associations in a single operating account but such management company shall at all times maintain records identifying all monies of each association in such operating account. Any operating and reserve funds held by the management company for the Association shall not be subject to attachment by any creditors of the management company.

- (b) Insurance Companies: Ratings. All insurance provided for in this Section 5.08 shall be effected under valid and enforceable policies issued by insurance companies authorized and licensed to transact busines; in the State of Illinois and holding not less than a current investment grade rating according to Best's Insurance Reports or a substantially equivalent rating from a nationally recognized insurance rating service. All such policies shall provide a minimum of sixty (60) days advance notice of modification or cancellation in writing to the insured thereunder unless such cancellation is for nonpayment of premium, in which case ten (10) days advance written notice shall be sufficient.
- (c) Policy Requirements. All policies of insurance of the character described in clauses (i) and (ii) of Section 5.08(a): (i) shall name as insured: Declarant and Developer, so long as either has an insurable interest; the Board, as trustees for the Unit Owners, in the percentages established in Exhibit B to this

0714522079 Page: 37 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

Declaration; the owner and tenants of the Commercial Area; and shall also name as an assured the Insurance Trustee described in subparagraph 5.08(f)(ii) hereof, as the respective interests of all of such assureds may appear; (ii) shall be without contribution as respects other such policies of insurance carried individually by the Unit Owners, whether such other insurance covers their respective Units or the additions and improvements made by such Unit Owners to their respective Unit; (iii) shall provide that notwithstanding any provision thereof which gives the insurer an election to restore damage in lieu of making a cash settlement therefor, such option shall not be exercisable in the event the Unit Owners elect to sell the Property or remove the Property from the provisions of the Act; and (iv) shall contain an endorsement to the effect that such policy shall not be terminated for nonpayment of premiums without at least thirty (30) days' prior written notice to the First Mortgagee of each Unit Ownership. Policies of insurance of the character described in clause (i) of Section 5.08(a) may contain an endorsement extending coverage so as to include the payment of Common Expenses with respect to damaged Units during the period of reconstruction thereof. Notwithstanding the issuance of standard mortgage clause end mements under the policies of insurance of the character described in clauses (i) and (ii) of Paragraph 5.08(a), any losses under such policies shall be payable, and all insurance proceeds recovered thereunder shall be applied and disbursed, in accordance with the provisions of this Declaration.

- (d) Additional Pequirements. All policies of insurance of the character described in clauses (ii), (n1), (iv) and (v) of Paragraph 5.08(a) shall name as assureds the Association, the Board its managing company and the other agents and employees of such Association, Poard and managing company, the owner and tenants of the Commercial Area and Decir ant and Developer in their capacities as a Unit Owner, Board member and beneficiary of a Unit Owner and shall also provide coverage for each Unit Owner (but as to the insurance described in Section 5.08(a)(iii) hereof, only with respect to those portions of the Property not reserved for their exclusive use). In addition, all policies of insurance of the character described in clauses (i) and (ii) of this Section 5.08(a) shall contain an endorsement or clause whereby the insurer waives any right to be subtigated to any claim against the Association, its officers, members of the Board, Declarant, Developer, the managing agent, their respective employees and agents, the owner and tenants of the Commercial Area and the Unit Owners and Occupants.
- (e) Premiums. The Association, for the benefit of the Unit Owners and the First Mortgagee of each Unit Ownership, shall pay the premiums and obtain a binder on the policies of insurance described in Section 5.08(a) at least thirty (30) days prior to the expiration date of the respective policies, and upon written request therefor, shall notify the First Mortgagee of each Unit Ownership of such payment within ten (10) day after the date on which payment is made.
- (f) Adjustment of Loss. Loss, if any, under any policies of insurance of the character described in clauses (i) and (ii) in Section 5.08(a) shall be adjusted with the Board, and the insurance proceeds on account of any such loss shall be paid to the

Page 32 of 69

0714522079 Page: 38 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

Board, as trustee for each of the Unit Owners in their respective percentages of ownership in the Common Elements as established in this Declaration, which insurance proceeds, less the actual cost, fees and expenses, if any, incurred in connection with the adjustment of the loss, shall be applied to the payment of the cost of restoring the Property to substantially the same condition as it existed immediately prior to such damage or destruction, with each Unit and the Common Elements having the same vertical and horizontal boundaries as before, free from vendor's, mechanic's, materialman's and other similar liens.

- Unit Owner's Insurance. Each Unit Owner shall be responsible (g) for (i) physical damage insurance on the personal property in his Unit and elsewhere on the Property, and any additions, alterations and improvements to his Unit (whether installed by such Unit Owner or any prior Unit Owner or whether originally in his (ii) his personal liability to the extent not covered by the policies of liability ir surance obtained by the Board for the benefit of all of the Unit Owners as above provined; and (iii) his additional living expense. All policies of casualty insurance carried by each Unit Owner shall be without contribution with respect to the policies of casualty in urance obtained by the Board for the benefit of all of the Unit Owners as above provided. For the purposes of Section 5.08(g) and 5.08(h) hereof, "additions, alterations and improvements" shall mean any property (excluding personal property reacily removable without damage to the Unit) attached to the Unit, including without limitation, carpeting, flooring, wall covering, paint, paneling, toilets, fixtures and cabinetry. Each such policy shall name the Association as an additional insured.
- (h) Insurance of Alte ations. The Board shall not be responsible for obtaining physical damage insurance on any additions, alterations and improvements to a Unit or any personal property of a Unit Owner or any other insurance for which a Unit Owner is responsible pursuant to Section 5.08(g) hereof. If the Board does carry such insurance and the premium ther too is increased due to additions, alterations or improvements of a Unit Owner, then the Board may charge a special assessment against such Unit Owner.
- (i) Waiver. Each Unit Owner hereov vaives and releases any and all claims which he may have against any other Unit Owner, the Association, its officers, members of the Board, Declarant, Developer, the owner and tenants of the Commercial Area, the manager and managing company of the Property, if any, and their respective employees and agents, for any damage to the Common Elements, the Units or to any personal property located in the Unit or Common Elements caused by thest, fire or other casualty to the extent that such damage is covered by fire or other form of casualty insurance or would be covered by insurance for which such Unit Owner is responsible pursuant to Section 5.08(h) hereof.
- (j) Deductibles. The Board shall have the right to select substantial deductibles to the insurance coverages required or permitted under this Section 5.08(g) if the economic savings justifies the additional risk and if permitted by law. The deductibles shall be on a per occurrence basis irrespective of the number of

0714522079 Page: 39 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

insureds suffering injury or damage. Expenses included within the deductible amount arising from insurable loss or damage shall be treated as Common Expenses.

Liability of the Board of Directors and Officers of the Association. Neither the members of the Board (specifically including those members of the Board designated by Declarant or Developer) nor the officers of the Association shall be liable to the Unit Owners for any mistake of judgment or for any other acts or omissions of any nature whatsoever as such Board members and officers, except for any acts or omissions finally adjudged by arbitrator(s) described in Article X hereof to constitute gross negligence or fraud. The Unit Owners (including the members of the Board and the officers of the Association in their capacity as Unit Owners) shall indemnify and hold harmless each of the members of the Board and each of the officers of the Association against all contractual and other liabilities to others arising out of contracts made by or other acts of the Board and officers of the Association on behalf of the Unit Owners or arising out of their status as Board members or officers of the Association, unless any such contract or act shall have been finally adjudged by arbitrator(s) to have been made fraudulently or with gross negligence. It is intended that the for going indemnification shall include indemnification against all costs and expenses (including, but not limited to, counsel fees, amounts of judgments paid and amounts paid or received in settlement) reasonably incurred in connection with the defense of any claim, action, suit or proceeding, whether arbitration, civil, criminal, administrative or other, in which any member of the Board or officers of the Association may be involved by virtue of such persons being or having been such member or officer; provided however, that such indemnity shall not be operative with respect to (a) any matter as to which such person shall have been finally adjudged in such action, suit or proceeding to be liable for gross negligence or fraud in the performance of his duties as such abomber of officer, or (b) any matter settled or compromised, unless, in the opinion of independent counsel selected by or in a manner determined by the Board, there is not rea onable ground for such persons being adjudged liable for gross negligence or fraud in the performance of his duties as such member or officer. It is also intended that the liability of any Unit Owner arising out of any contract made by or other acts of the Board or officers of the Association, or out of the aforesaid indemnity in favor of the members of the Board or officers of the Association, shall be limited to such proportion of the total liability hereunder as his percentage of interest in the Common Elements means to the total percentage interest of all the Unit Owners in the Common Elements. Every agreement made by the Board on behalf of the Unit Owners shall be deemed to provide that the members of the Board are acting only as agents for the Unit Owners, and shall have no personal liability thereunder (except as Unit Owners) and that each Unit Owner's liability thereunder shall be limited to such proportion of the total liability thereunder as his percentage of interest in the Common Elements bears to the total percentage interest of all Unit Owners in the Common Elements.

5.10 Resale of Units. In the event of a resale (i.e., any sale made after the initial sale) of any Unit Ownership by a Unit Owner other than Declarant, and within thirty (30)

5.09

0714522079 Page: 40 of 74

# **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

days after the written request by such Unit Owner, the Board shall deliver a copy of each of the documents and make the disclosures described in and required by Section 22.1 of the Act. The Board shall be allowed to charge a reasonable fee, not to exceed the maximum amount prescribed by the Act, if any, for providing such information.

#### ARTICLE 6

6.01

**COMMON EXPENSES** Preparation of Annual Budget. On or before November 1 of each calendar year. the Board shall cause to be prepared a detailed proposed budget for the ensuing calendar year. Such budget shall take into account the estimated annual Common Expenses and cash requirements for the year, including wages, materials, insurance, services, supplies and all other Common Expenses, together with a reasonable amount considered by the Board to be necessary for adequate reserves, including, without limitation, amounts to maintain a Capital Reserve (as hereinafter defined in Section 6.02). The annual budget shall also take into account the estimated net available cash income for the year from the operation or use of the Common Elemen's and, to the extent that the assessments and other cash income collected from the Unit Owners during the preceding year are more or less than the expenses for the preceding year, the surplus or deficit shall also be taken into account. On or before November 15 of each year, the Board shall notify each Unit Owner in writing as to the proposed an ual budget, with reasonable itemization thereof, including those portions intended for capital expenditures or repairs or payment of real estate taxes and containing each Unit Owner's respective assessment; provided, however, that such proposed annual budget shall be furnished to each Unit Owner at least thirty (30) days prior to its adoption by the Board. On or before January 1 of the ensuing calendar year, and the first day of each and every month of said year, each Unit Owner, jointly and severally, shall be personally liable for and obligated to pay to the board (or as it may direct) one-twelfth (1/12) of his proportionate share of the Common Expenses for each year as shown by the an nual budget. Such proportionate share for each Unit Owner shall be in accordance with his respective percentage of ownership in the Common Elements as set forth in Exhibit C attached hereto. On or before April 1 of each calendar year following the initial receing of the Unit Owners, the Board shall supply to all Unit Owners an itemized accounting of the Common Expenses for the preceding calendar year actually incurred and paid, together with a tabulation of the amounts collected pursuant to the estimates provide it and showing the net amount over or short of the actual expenses plus reserves. Such accounting shall, upon the written request of any Unit Owner, be prepared by a certified public accountant, in which event such accounting shall be due as soon as reasonably possible after such request. Any net shortage or excess shall be applied as an adjustment to the installments due under the current year's estimate in the succeeding six (6) months after rendering of the accounting, subject, however, to the provisions of Section 6.02 hereof.

6.02 Capital Reserve: Supplemental Budget. The Association shall segregate and maintain a special reserve account to be used solely for making capital expenditures

0714522079 Page: 41 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

in connection with the Common Elements (the "Capital Reserve"). The Board shall determine the appropriate level of the Capital Reserve based on its reasonable estimates, a periodic review of the useful life of improvements to the Common Elements and equipment owned by the Association, projections of the cost of anticipated major repairs or improvements to the Common Elements or the purchase of equipment to be used by the Association in connection with its duties hereunder and the other factors set forth in Section 9(c)(2) of the Act. The Association may waive the requirement for Capital Reserves in accordance with Section 9(c)(3) of the Act and, if waived, may reinstate such requirement in accordance with said Section. If the Association waives the requirement for Capital Reserves, it shall comply with the provisions of Section 9(c)(4) of the Act. Each budget shall disclose that percentage of the annual assessment which shall be added to the Capital Reserve and each Unit Owner shall be deemed to make a capital contribution to the Association equal to such percentage multiplied by each installment of the annual assessment paid by such Unit Owner. Extraordinary expenditures not originally included in the annual estimate which may become necessary during the year shall be charged first against such portions of any specific contingency reserve or the Capital Reserve, as applicable, which remains unallocated. If the estimated Common Expenses contained in the budget prove it adequate for any reason or in the event a nonrecurring Common Expense is anticipated for any year, then the Board may prepare and approve a supplemental budget covering the estimated deficiency or nonrecurring expense for the remainder of such year, copies of which supplemental budget shall be furnished to each Unit Owner, and there upon a special or separate assessment shall be made to each Unit Owner for his proport on ate share of such supplemental budget. All Unit Owners shall be personally liable for and obligated to pay their respective adjusted monthly amount. Any such special or separate assessment, if it involves proposed expenditures resulting in a total payment as sessed to a Unit equal to the greater of (i) five (5) times the Unit's most recent monthly assessment or (ii) Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000.00), shall be subject to the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds (2/3) of the Voting Members at a meeting specifically called for approving such special or separate assessment.

Initial Budget. The initial Board appointed by Declarant or Developer shall determine and adopt, prior to the conveyance of the first Unit Ownership hereunder, an initial budget commencing with the first day of the month in which the sale of the first Unit Ownership is closed and ending on December 31 of the calendar year in which such sale occurs, and shall continue to determine the proposed annual budget for each succeeding calendar year until such time as the first Board elected hereunder takes office, and which may include such sums as collected from time to time at the closing of the sale of each Unit Ownership. Assessments shall be levied against the Unit Owners during said period as provided in Section 6.01 of this Article 6, except that if the closing of the sale of the first Unit Ownership is not on January 1, monthly assessments to be paid by Unit Owners shall be based upon the amount of the budget and the number of months and days remaining in such calendar year. The initial

Page 36 of 69

0714522079 Page: 42 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

budget shall be made in good faith based on estimates deemed to be reasonable. Declarant and Developer make no representation or warranty regarding the accuracy of such estimates or initial budget, as the Building is or will be newly constructed and there is no operating history for it.

- 6.04 Failure to Prepare Annual Budget. The failure or delay of the Board to give notice to each Unit Owner of the annual budget shall not constitute a waiver or release in any manner of such Unit Owner's obligation to pay his respective monthly assessment, as herein provided, whenever the same shall be determined, and in the absence of the annual or adjusted budget, the Unit Owner shall continue to pay monthly assessment at the then existing monthly rate established for the previous period until the monthly assessment which is due more than ten (10) days after notice is given of such new annual budget.
- 6.05 Records of the Association. The managing company and the Board shall maintain the following records of the Association available for examination and copying at convergent hours of weekdays by the Unit Owners or their First Mortgagees and their duly authorized agents or attorneys:
  - (a) Copies of this Declaration and any amendments, Articles of Incorporation of the Association, annual reports and any rules and regulations adopted by the Association or its Board shall be available. Prior to the organization of the Association, Declarant or Developer shall maintain and make available the records set forth in this Subsection for examination and copying.
  - (b) Detailed accurate records in chronological order of the receipts and expenditures affecting the Common Elements, specifying and itemizing the maintenance and repair expenses of the Common Elements and any other expense incurred, and copies of all contracts, leases, or other agreements entered into by the Association shall be maintained.
  - (c) The minutes of all meetings of the Association and the Board shall be maintained. The Association shall maintain these minutes for a period of not less than seven (7) years.
  - (d) Such other records of the Association as are available for inspection by members of a not-for-profit corporation pursuant to Section 25 of the General Not-for-Profit Corporation Act, approved July 19, 1943, as amended, shall be maintained.
  - (e) A reasonable fee may be charged by the Association or its Board for the cost of copying.
  - (f) Upon ten (10) days' notice to the Board and payment of a reasonable fee, any Unit Owner shall be furnished a statement of his account setting forth the amount of any unpaid assessments or other charges due and owing from such Unit Owner.
- 6.06 Status of Collected Funds. All funds collected hereunder shall be held and expended for the purposes designated herein, and (except for such special assessments as may be levied hereunder against less than all the Unit Owners and for such adjustments as may be required to reflect delinquent or prepaid assessments or

0714522079 Page: 43 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

user charges) shall be deemed to be held for the benefit, use and account of all the Unit Owners in the percentages set forth in Exhibit C.

- 6.07 Start-Up Costs. At the time the initial sale of each Unit Ownership is closed, the purchaser of the Unit Ownership, but not Declarant or Developer, shall pay to the Association an amount equal to two (2) times the first full monthly assessment for such Unit Ownership based on the latest budget adopted by the Association prior to closing. This sum shall be used and applied for start-up costs and as a working capital fund in connection with all initial operating expenses of the Common Elements and held for future working capital needs. This payment shall not be refundable or be applied as a credit against the Unit Owner's monthly assessments. The Board, Declarant or Developer shall have the right to transfer such funds from time to time as may be necessary to fund the Capital Reserve.
- G.68 User Charges. The Board, Declarant or Developer, acting pursuant to Section 13.01 coroof, may establish, and each Unit Owner shall pay, user charges to defray the expense of providing services, facilities, or benefits which may not be used equally or proportionately by all of the Unit Owners or which, in the judgment of the Board, should not be charged to every Unit Owner. Such expense may include such services and facilities provided to Unit Owners which the Board determines should not be allocated among all of the Unit Owners in the same manner as the Common Expenses. Such user charges may be billed separately to each Unit Owner benefitted thereby, or may be added to such Unit Owner's share of the Common Expenses, as otherwise determined, and collected as a part thereof. Nothing herein shall require the establishment of user charges pursuant to this Section 6.08, and the Board, Declarant or Developer may elect to treat all or any portion thereof as Common Expenses.
- 6.09 Non-Use and Abandonment. No Unit Owner may waive or otherwise escape liability for the assessments provided for herein by non-use of the Common Elements or abandonment of his or their Units.

#### ARTICLE 7

7.01

#### COVENANTS AND RESTRICTIONS AS TO USE AND OCCUPANCY

- Occupancy and Use of the Units and the Common Elements shall be subject to the following restrictions:
- (a) Each Unit (or any two or more adjoining Units to gether) shall be used for residential purposes only. That part of the Common Elements or arating any two or more adjoining Units which are owned by the same Unit Owner may be altered or removed to afford ingress and egress to and from adjoining Units; provided, however, that (i) such alteration or removal shall not impair or weaken the intuctural integrity of any Unit or any portion of the Common Elements; (ii) the Unit Owner shall furnish the Board not less than ten (10) days prior to the date the Unit Owner desires to commence such work all plans detailing the work to be done; (iii) the Board consents to the performance of such work and receives a Certificate of Insurance naming the Board as an additional insured for any liability; (iv) the expense of such alterations shall be paid in full by the Unit Owner making such alterations;

0714522079 Page: 44 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

(v) such Unit Owner shall pay in full the expense of restoring such Common Elements to their former condition prior to such alterations in the event such Units cease to be used together; and (vi) such Unit Owner and the work comply with all applicable building, health and safety laws, codes, rules, ordinance and regulations; provided, however, that the foregoing subsections (ii) and (iii) shall not apply to Developer or to Declarant.

Developer do not in any way make, any representations or warranties that the improvements which constitute the Property, the Common Elements or any Unit comply with the public accommodation or accessibility standards which are or may in the future be contained in any federal, state or local law, statute, ordinance, act, rule, regulation or similar governmental edict, it being the responsibility of the Association to provide for such compliance, where required. If and to the extent a subsequent purchaser of precential purchaser of any Unit challenges the compliance of the Property, the Common Elements or any Unit with the then-applicable accessibility or public accommodation standards, such party shall look only to the applicable Unit Owner or the Association and shall in no instance be able to seek or recovery any relief from Declarant or Developer.

- (b) There shall be no obstruction of the Common Elements nor shall anything be stored in the Common Elements (except in areas designated for such purpose, and except in areas which are Limited Common Elements serving exclusively the Unit of the Unit Owner obstructing same) without the prior consent of the Board or except as hereinafter expressly provided. Each Unit Owner shall be obligated to maintain and keep clean and in good order and repair his own Unit, Limited Common Elements and Unit entryway.
- (c) Nothing shall be done or kept in any Unit or in the Common Elements serving the Units which will increase the rate of insurance on the Building or contents thereof without the prior writter consent of the Board. No Unit Owner shall permit anything to be done or kept in his Unit or in the Common Elements which will result in the cancellation of insurance of the Building, or contents thereof, or which would be in violation of any law. No waste shall be committed in the Common Elements.
- (d) No animals shall be raised, bred or kept in any Unit or the Common Elements except as provided herein. Animals of a breed or variety commonly kept as household pets, such as dogs, cats, caged birds and fish, shall be allowed to be kept in a Unit by a Unit Owner so long as they are not lept or bred for any commercial purpose, are not allowed to run loose on the Property, are kept in strict accordance with such other rules and regulations relating to household pets as may be from time to time adopted or approved by the Board, and do not, in the judgment of the Board constitute a nuisance to others. Each Unit Owner and each Occupant shall be responsible for picking up after any animal bred or kept in such Unit Owner's or Occupant's respective Unit, including, without limitation, removing any waste deposited by such animal anywhere on the Common Elements.
- (e) No noxious, unlawful or offensive activity shall be carried on in any Unit or in the Common Elements, nor shall anything be done therein, either wilfully

or negligently, which may be or become an annoyance or nuisance to the other Unit Owners or Occupants or which shall in the judgment of the Board cause unreasonable noise or disturbance to others.

- Elements which will impair the structural integrity of the Building or which would structurally change the Unit or the Building except as is otherwise provided herein. No Unit Owner shall overload the electric wiring in the Unit or the Building, or operate machines, appliances, accessories or equipment in such manner as to cause, in the judgment of the Board, an unreasonable disturbance to others or connect any machines, appliances, accessories or equipment to the electrical, television, telephone, cable, heating or plumbing systems, without the prior consent of the board or the managing agent, acting in accord with the Board's direction. No Unit Owner shall overload the floors of any Unit or the Common Elements. Waterbeds and other two shings which may cause floor overloads shall not be placed, kept or used in any Unit except only in accordance with advance written Board approval.
- Balconies for all Units shall not be modifiable and shall not be built upon except with the express permission of the Board in accordance with its rules and regulations.
- No Unit Owner shall display, hang, store or use any signs, lighting, (h) clothing, sheets, blarkets, laundry or other articles outside his Unit, or which may be visible from the outside of his Unit (other than approved by the Board of Directors as to color and form diaperies, curtains or shades of a customary nature and appearance and "For Sale" si ms, subject to the rules and regulations of the Board which shall provide for notice to rua agement company prior to any such installation and managing agent's approval of the method of installation prior to any such installation), or paint or decorate or ador1 the outside of his Unit, or install outside his Unit any canopy or awning, or outside radio or television antenna, dish or other receptive or transmitting device, or other equirment, fixtures or items of any kind, without the prior written permission of the Board or the managing agent, acting in accord with the Board's direction; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not apply to Developer or to Declarant. However, in the event the satellite system installed by the Developer has been discontinued, then, but only in such event, satellite cable reception dishes may be installed by Unit Owners for their Units provided the satellite dishes are not visible from the street; provided that the Board reasonably approves the type, location and installation of conduit for such satellite dishes. No shortwave radio or other type of radio transmitter shall be permitted in or about any Unit which may interfere with the radio or television reception in any Unit. No Unit Owner shall at any time install speakers in or on common walls or common ceilings of a Unit. The Owner of the Unit shall be responsible for the addition of any soundproofing in such Unit should it become necessary to prevent sound from audio equipment from being transmitted into adjoining Units. Declarant and Developer make no representation or warranty regarding the adequacy of any insulation installed by Developer as an absolute or adequate sound barrier.

- (i) Articles of personal property belonging to any Unit Owner, such as garbage cans, storage boxes, baby carriages, bicycles, wagons, toys, furniture, clothing and other articles, shall not be stored or kept in any area constituting part of the Common Elements except in approved storage spaces dedicated to such Unit, if any, and for such vehicles as may be stored in the Parking Spaces.
- (j) No use of a Unit shall be conducted, maintained or permitted to the extent same is in violation of the uses permitted hereunder or under any applicable laws, statutes, codes, regulations or ordinances governing the Property, from time to time (including, without limitation, the City of Chicago Zoning Ordinance).
- During the period that Declarant, Developer, or their respective agents, successors or assigns, are engaged in the marketing, sales or leasing of Units, or performing work in or about the Building, including, without limitation, work resulting from warranty claims, Declarant and Developer and their respective agents, (an) loyees, successors, assigns, contractors, subcontractors, brokers, licensees and invites and each of them shall be entitled to (i) have access, ingress and egress to and from the Units, the Building and Common Elements and use such portion of the Units, the Building and Common Elements as may be necessary or desirable in connection with the aforedescribed marketing, sales, leasing of Units or performance of work; (ii) use or show one or more unsold and non-conveyed Units or portion or portions of the Cor in on Elements as a model Unit or Units (for sale or lease), sales office, construction, or refurbishment office or administrative or management offices or for such other purposes deemed necessary or desirable in connection with the aforedescribed construction returbishment, administration, marketing, sales or leasing of Units or performing v or's in or about the Building; (iii) post and maintain such signs banners and flags, or of her advertising material in, or about the Building and Common Elements in such form as deemed desirable by Declarant or Developer, and as may be deemed necessary or desirable in connection with the marketing, sales, leasing or management of Units or performing work in or about the Building or in connection with (i) and (ii) above; and (iv) make alterations of and additions and improvements to, the Units or the Common Elements in connection with any of Declarant's or Developer's activities in connection with the refurbishment, renovation of the Building or the construction, promotion, narketing, sales or leasing of the Units or performing work in or about the Building. The foregoing shall not be amended or modified in any manner without the express viction consent of Developer or its successors or assigns.
- (1) Each Unit Owner of a Unit shall deposit with the Board dublicate keys for all locks relating to the entryway of the Unit and the storage space applicate and to such Unit, if any. Each Unit Owner hereby waives any and all liability, claims and damages against Developer, Declarant, the Association, the Board and any management agent with regard to loss, theft or damage of property or personal injury resulting from such deposit of keys with the Board.
- (m) The Unit restrictions in paragraph (a) of Section <u>7.01</u> shall not, however, be construed in such a manner as to prohibit a Unit Owner of a Unit from;

Page 41 of 69

- (i) maintaining his personal professional library therein; (ii) keeping (i) his personal business or professional records or accounts therein; (iii) handling his personal business or professional telephone calls or correspondence therefrom; (iv) maintaining a computer or other office equipment within the Unit; or (v) utilizing secretarial help and having occasional business visitors. Such uses are expressly declared customarily incident to the principal resident use and not in violation of paragraph (a) of this Section 7.01. It is the intent of this Section 7.01(m) that Unit Owners may operate in-home businesses from their DOOD TO respective Units; provided, however, such businesses are lawful, do not involve the unreasonably regular or consistent entry of sales or trades people, customers or clients and do not cause a nuisance to other Unit Owners and further provided that the Unit is used at all times primarily as the residence of the person operating the in-home business in such Unit. Except pursuant to Section 7.01, notwithstanding the foregoing, no Unit Owner shall suffer or permit the regular or consistent entry of customers or clients; or
  - (ii) Placing a religious symbol such as a wreath or cross or mezuza on the loor or doorpost of the entry door to the Unit in a reasonably tasteful marine in keeping with the generally held traditions of such religion or from broking tobacco inside the Unit provided the smoke is reasonably contained inside the unit.
  - (n) Except Parki ig Space Units owned or controlled by the Declarant (or the Developer) or the Association, no such Space shall be used by or occupied (other than on a temporary and non-continuous [as such terms may be defined by the Board, from time to time] basis) by any party of the than a Unit Owner or Occupant of a Unit. Such Spaces may only be used for parking (1) commercial or non-commercial passenger van, automobile, motorcycle or similar vehicle per Space.
  - that relate to the use of a Unit or the Common Elements shall be applicable to any person leasing a Unit Ownership and shall be deemed to be incorporated in any lease executed in connection with a Unit Ownership. The Association may prohibit a tenant from occupying a Unit until the Unit Owner complies with the leasing requirements prescribed in Article 12 hereof or as may be adopted by the Association. The Board may proceed directly against a tenant at law or in equity, or under the provisions of Article IX of the Illinois Code of Civil Procedure, for any breach by a tenant of any covenants, rules, regulations or By-Laws, without excluding any other rights or remedies. The remedies set forth in Article IX of the Code of Civil Procedure shall be available to the Association and against the Unit Owner and the Unit Owner's lessee in the event of any violation of this sentence or of any other provision of this Declaration concerning Unit Ownership leasing, without excluding any other rights or remedies.

#### ARTICLE 8 BUILDING

#### DAMAGE, DESTRUCTION, CONDEMNATION AND RESTORATION OF

8.01

Sufficient Insurance. If the improvements forming a part of the Property, or any portion thereof, including any Units, shall suffer damage or destruction from any cause and the proceeds of any policy or policies insuring against such loss or damage, and payable by reason thereof, plus Capital Reserves, shall be sufficient to pay the cost of repair or restoration or reconstruction, then such repair, restoration or reconstruction shall be undertaken and the insurance proceeds and, if necessary, the Capital Reserve shall be applied by the Board or the payee of such insurance proceeds in payment therefor; provided, however, that in the event within one hundred eighty (180) days after said damage or destruction, the Unit Owners shall elect either to sell the Property as hereinafter provided in Article 9 hereof or to withdraw the Property from the provisions of this Declaration and from the recovisions of the Act as therein provided, then such repair, restoration or reconstruction shall not be undertaken. In the event such repair, restoration or reconstruction shall not be undertaken, the net proceeds of insurance policies shall be divided by the Board or the payee of such insurance proceeds among all Unit Owners according to each Unit Owner's percentage of ownership in the Common Elements as set forth in Exhibit B, after first paying from the share of each Unit Owner the amount of my unpaid liens on his Unit, in the order of the priority of such liens.

#### 8.02 Insufficient Insurance.

- (a) If the insurance proceeds and the Capital Reserve are insufficient to reconstruct the Building and the Unit Owners and all other parties in interest do not voluntarily make provision for reconstruction of the Building within one hundred eighty (180) days from the date of damego or destruction, then the provisions of the Act shall apply.
- (b) In the case of damage or other destruction in which fewer than one-half(1/2) of the Units are rendered uninhabitable upon the unanimous affirmative vote of the Voting Members at a meeting called for the purpose, the Building or other portion of the Property shall be reconstructed. The meeting shall be held within thirty (30) days following the final adjustment of insurance claims, if any; otherwise, such meeting shall be held within ninety (90) days of the occurrence of the damage or other destruction. At such meeting the Board or its representatives shall present to the members present an estimate of the cost of repair or reconstruction, and the estimated amount of necessary assessments against each Unit Owner.
- (c) In the case of damage or other destruction, upon the manimous affirmative vote of the Voting Members at a meeting called for that purpose, any portion of the Property affected by such damage or destruction may be withdrawn from the Act. Upon the withdrawal of any Unit or portion thereof, the percentage of interest in the Common Elements appurtenant to such Unit or portion thereof shall be reallocated among the remaining Units on the basis of the percentage of interest or each remaining Unit. If only a portion of a Unit is withdrawn, the percentage of

Page 43 of 69

0714522079 Page: 49 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

interest appurtenant to that Unit shall be reduced accordingly, upon the basis of diminution in market value of the Unit, as determined by the Board. The payment of just compensation, or the allocation of any insurance or other proceeds to any withdrawing or remaining Unit Owner shall be on an equitable basis, which need not be a Unit's percentage interest. Any insurance or other proceeds available in connection with the withdrawal of any portion of the Common Elements, not necessarily including the Limited Common Elements, shall be allocated on the basis of each Unit Owner's percentage interest therein. Any proceeds available from the withdrawal of any Limited Common Elements will be distributed in accordance with the interest of those entitled to their use. Upon the withdrawal of any Unit or portion thereof, the responsibility for the payment of assessments on such Unit or portion thereof by the Unit Owner shall cease.

Eminent Domain. If any portion of the Property is taken by condemnation or ninent domain proceedings, provision for withdrawal of the portions so taken from the or visions of the Act may be made by the Board. Upon the withdrawal of any Unit of portion thereof due to eminent domain, the percentage of interest in the Common comments appurtenant to such Unit or portion so withdrawn shall be reallocated among the remaining Units on the basis of the percentage of interest of each remaining Un.t. If only a portion of a Unit is withdrawn, the percentage of interest appurtenant to that Unit shall be reduced accordingly, upon the basis of diminution in market valve of the Unit, as determined by the Board, and the other unit Owners' percentages shall be correspondingly increased. The allocation of any condemnation award or othe preceeds to any withdrawing or remaining Unit Owner shall be on an equitable basis, which need not be a Unit's percentage interest. Any condemnation award or other proceeds available in connection with the withdrawal of any portion of the Common Elements, not necessarily including the Limited Common Elements, shall be allocated on the basis of each Unit Owner's percentage interest therein. Proceeds available from the withdrawal of any Limited Common Element will be distributed in accordance with the interests of those entitled to their use. Upon the withdrawal of any Unit or portion thereof, the responsibility for the payment of assessments on such Unit or portion thereof by the Unit Owner shall cease. The Association shall represent the Unit Owners in any condemnation proceedings or in negotiations, settlements and agreements with the condemning authority for the acquisition of the Common Elements or any part thereof. In the event of the total taking of the Property by eminent domain, the condemnation award available in that connection shall be divided by the Association among all Unit Owners according to each Unit Owner's percentage of ownership in the Common Elements as set forth in Exhibit C, after first paying from the share of each Unit Owner the amount of any unpaid liens on his Unit, in the order of the priority of such

8.04 Repair, Restoration or Reconstruction of the Improvements. As used in this Article, "repair, restoration or reconstruction" of improvements means restoring the improvements to substantially the same condition in which they existed prior to the

0714522079 Page: 50 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

damage or destruction, with each Unit and Common Element having the same vertical and horizontal boundaries as before, unless, if allowed by the Act, other action is approved by First Mortgagees of Unit Ownerships, whose Unit Owners constitute a Majority of the Unit Owners. Any repair, restoration or reconstruction shall be in accordance with law and this Declaration.

#### ARTICLE 9 SALE OF THE PROPERTY

Sale. At a meeting duly called for such purpose and attended by all Unit Owners, the Unit Owners by affirmative vote of Unit Owners who own seventy five percent (75%) or more in the aggregate of the entire percentage ownership interest in the Common Elements may elect to sell the Property as a whole. Within ten (10) days after the date of the meeting at which such sale is approved, the Board shall give written notice of such action to each First Mortgagee. Such action shall be binding upon all Unit Owners, and it shall thereupon become the duty of every Unit Owner to execute and deliver such instruments and to perform all acts as in manner and form may be necessary to effect such sale.

#### ARTICLE 10 REMEDIES

9.01

- 10.01 <u>Violations.</u> Upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events, the Board shall have the rights and remedies set forth in Section 10.02 of this Declaration:
  - (a) Failure by a Unit Owner to pay when due any sums required to be paid by such Unit Owner pursuar t to Sections 4.05, 4.06 and 4.08(b), Article 6, or other provisions of this Declaration for thirty (30) days after written notice of such nonpayment shall have been given such Unit Owner; provided that such defaulting Unit Owner shall not be entitled to written notice and opportunity to cure such failure if such Unit Owner has been given three (?) or more notices pursuant to this Section during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the first day of such failure.
  - (b) Violation or breach by a Unit Owner or an Occupant of any provision, covenant or restriction of the Act, Declaration, the By Laws, contractual obligation to the Board or Association undertaken by such Unit Owner, or rules and regulations promulgated by the Board, and continuation of such violation or or each for thirty (30) days after written notice thereof shall have been given such Unit Owner; provided that such defaulting Unit Owner shall not be entitled to written notice and opportunity to correct such violation or breach if such Unit Owner has been given three (3) or more notices pursuant to this Section during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the first day of such violation or breach.
- 10.02 <u>Remedies.</u> Upon the occurrence of any one or more of the events described in Section 10.01, the Board shall have the following rights and remedies:
  - (a) The Board shall have the right to immediate possession of the defaulting Unit Owner's Unit after service by the Board on such Unit Owner, in the manner set forth in Section 13.02 hereof, of a notice to quit and deliver up

possession, which right may be enforced by an action for possession under "An Act in regard to Forcible Entry and Detainer," approved February 16, 1874, as amended.

- (b) For a violation or breach described in Section 10.01(b) hereof, the Board shall have the right: (i) to enter upon that part of the Property where such violation or breach exists and summarily abate or remove or do whatever else may be necessary to correct, at the expense of the defaulting Unit Owner, any such violation or breach or the cause of such violation or breach, and Declarant, or its successors or assigns, or the Board, or its agents, shall not thereby be deemed guilty in any manner of trespass; or (ii) to enjoin, abate or remedy by a proceeding at law or in equity the continuance of any such violation or breach provided, however, that no summary abatement shall be undertaken in connection with any alteration or demolition of improvements until judicial proceedings are instituted.
- Upon the occurrence of one of the events described in Section 1.01(a) hereof, including, without limitation, failure by a Unit Owner to pay his percer age share of Common Expenses or user charges, the Board shall have a lien on the interest of the defaulting Unit Owner in his Unit Ownership in the amount of any sums are from such Unit Owner; provided, however, that such lien shall be subordinate to the lien of a prior recorded first mortgage on the interest of such Unit Owner. Except is hereinafter provided, the lien provided for in this Section shall not be affected by any transfer of title to the Unit Ownership. Where title to the Unit Ownership is transfer ed pursuant to a decree of foreclosure or by deed or assignment in lieu of foreclosure, such transfer of title shall, to the extent permitted by law, extinguish the lien described in this Section for any sums which became due prior to (i) the date of the transfer of title, or (ii) the date on which the transferee comes into possession of the Unit Ownership whichever occurs first. However, the transferee of a Unit Ownership shall be liable for his share of any sums with respect to which a lien against his Unit Ownership has been extinguished pursuant to the preceding sentence which are reallocated among the Urit Cwners pursuant to a subsequently adopted annual revised or special assessment, and nonpayment thereof by such transferee shall result in a lien against the transferee's Unit Ownership as provided in this Section.
- (d) The Board shall have the power to issue to the defaulting Unit Owner a ten (10) day notice in writing to terminate the right of said defaulting Unit Owner to continue as a Unit Owner and to continue to occupy, use of control his Unit Ownership and thereupon an action may be filed by the Board against the defaulting Unit Owner's right to occupy, use or control the Unit owned by him and ordering that all the right, title and interest of said defaulting Unit Owner in the Property shall be sold at a judicial sale, upon such notice and terms as the court shall determine, except that the court shall enjoin and restrain the defaulting Unit Owner from reacquiring his interest in the Unit Ownership at such judicial sale. It shall be a condition of any such sale and the decree shall so provide that the purchaser shall take the interest in the Unit Ownership sold subject to this Declaration. The proceeds of any such judicial sale

shall first be paid to discharge court costs, court reporter charges, reasonable attorney's fees, and all other expenses of the proceeding and sale, and all such items shall be taxes against the defaulting Unit Owner in said decree. Any balance of proceeds, after satisfaction of such charges and any unpaid assessments or other sums due hereunder or any liens, shall be paid to the defaulting Unit Owner. Upon the confirmation of such sale, the purchaser at such sale shall be entitled to a deed to the Unit Ownership and to immediate possession of the Unit sold and may apply to the court for a writ of assistance for the purpose of acquiring such possession.

- (e) In addition to or in conjunction with the remedies set forth above, the Board or its agents shall have the right to bring an action at law or in equity against the Unit Owner or Occupant as permitted by law including, without limitation, an action (i) to foreclose a lien against the Unit Ownership, (ii) for damages, injunctive relief or specific performance, (iii) for judgment or for the payment of money and the collection thereof, (iv) for any combination of the remedies set forth in this Article, or (v) for any other relief which the Board may deem necessary or appropriate. Any and all rights and remedies provided for in the Act, this Declaration, the By-Laws, contractual obligation to the Board or Association undertaken by such Unit Owner, or rules and regulations promulgated by the Board may be exercised at any time and from time to time cumulatively or otherwise by the Board in its discretion. The failure of the Board to exercise any such rights or remedies to enforce any provisions of this Declaration, the 3v-Laws or rules and regulations of the Board shall in no event be deemed a waiver of the right to do so thereafter.
- (f) Upon the occurrence of one of the events described in Section 10.01(a), the Board may accelerate the maturity of the remainder of installments of Common Expenses due from suc'i defaulting Unit Owner for the balance of the assessment year.
- All expenses incurred by the Board in connection with any actions, proceedings or self-help in connection with the exercise of its rights and remedies under this Article, including, without limitation, count costs, reasonable attorneys fees and all other fees and expenses, and all damages, together with interest thereon at the rate of eighteen percent (18%) per annum (or such lessonate charged by law should eighteen percent (18%) be held to be in excess of the maximum legal rate allowable by law), shall be charged to and assessed against the defaulting Unit Owner, and shall be added to and deemed part of his respective share of the Common Expenses, and the Board shall have a lien for all of the same upon the Unit Ownership of such defaulting Unit Owner and upon all of his additions and improvements thereto and upon all his personal property in his Unit or located elsewhere on the Froperty.
- 10.03 Enforcement by Unit Owners. Any aggrieved Unit Owner may enforce the provisions of this Declaration, the By-Laws or any rules and regulations promulgated by the Board by an action at law or in equity against the defaulting Unit Owner or Occupant upon a violation or breach described in Section 10.01(b) hereof against any person or persons either to restrain such violation or breach or to recover damages.
- 10.04 Mediation and Arbitration of Disputes.

- Any disputes arising under this Declaration, regardless of whether (a) they relate to its interpretation, enforcement, validity, the respective rights and obligations of the Declarant, the Developer, the Condominium Association, the owner of the Commercial Area or the owner of the Adjacent Parcel (the "Direct Parties") or any other aspect of this Declaration, or any matter in dispute between the Direct Parties shall be resolved through the alternative dispute resolution mechanisms set forth in Sections 10.04, 10.05 and 10.06 of this Article. The provisions of this Article relate to any form of dispute and apply to the Direct Parties, and other parties affiliated or related to the Direct Parties, including without limitation: individual shareholders, members, officers, directors or representatives in any other capacity of the Developer, the Declarant or the Condominium Association or any Unit Owner, or any of their heirs, devisees or any other person or entity who seeks to enforce a right in the Property, or the Commercial Area obtained through contract or operation (C) aw; the architect, engineer, general contractor, subcontractor and any other profestional consultant engaged in the construction, development or restoration of the subject property, together with their principals, shareholders, employees and representatives: the sales agent, brokerage firm, individual sales representatives, and any and all other individuals affiliated or employed with those firms which served in the capacity of selling, marketing and promoting the sales of the individual condominium unit, on behalf of the Developer; all law firms, accounting firms, property management company, and all individuals who are principals, employees, representatives or agents of those respective firm that advised the Developer and or were employed by the Dev lop r in any capacity during the development of the Project; and any and all incividuals, corporations, partnerships, businesses, proprietorships, partnerships or any other form or entity that may be a party to a dispute under this document. All paraes described in the preceding clause, save for the Direct Parties, shall be referred to herein as the Non-Direct Parties.
- It is the express intent of this Deciration that the sole and exclusive (b) mechanism for resolving any and all forms of claims, causes of action, disagreements or any other form of dispute (collectively, herein ther "claims") between or among the Direct Parties shall be the alternative dispute mechanisms set forth herein. Moreover, should an Direct Party seek to assert a claim against a Non-Direct party on account of the Non-Direct Party's services provided at the behest of the other Direct Party, the Direct Party seeking to assert that claim shall follow the procedures set forth in the ADR Section of this Article. It is the intent of this Declaration that the dispute resolution mechanisms set forth herein shall be the only recourse available to a Direct Party to assert a claim, and that, to the fullest extent of the law, no recourse shall be available in the courts, save only for the enforcement of an arbitration award entered hereunder. The ADR Section of this Article however, shall, not limit the Board or a Unit Owner in taking any action under Sections 10.01, 10.02 or 10.03 of this Article, or form proceeding with rights or remedies against a Unit Owner or the Board arising under the Act.

Page 48 of 69

0714522079 Page: 54 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

- (c) At the point at which the applicable Direct Parties have determined that they cannot resolve a dispute among themselves, those Parties shall so certify in a jointly drafted statement ("the Mediation Statement") executed by the Direct Parties to the dispute, which Mediation Statement shall contain a list of the general nature of each disputed item and a short statement of each parties' respective position with respect to that item. If an Direct Party refuses cooperate in the joint drafting process, and fails to execute a Mediation Statement, within fourteen (14) days of a draft Mediation Statement being tendered to that party, the Direct Party who tendered the draft Mediation Statement shall have the right to proceed with mediation based on the Mediation Statement as drafted and tendered.
- (d) The mediator shall be a qualified mediator, who need not be an attorney, provided, however, that the mediator has undergone formal mediation training from an established mediation training service and is so certified.
- (e) The mediator shall conduct the mediation in a manner that the mediator deems proper, provided, however, that the mediation shall be concluded within sixty (60) days of commencement. If the mediation is not concluded successfully, with all issues submitted in the Mediation Statement resolved, then the mediator shall certify in writing as to which issues have been resolved and which have not been resolved. If a party has failed to participate in the mediation process in good faith, the mediator shall so state and that party shall be precluded and forever barred from pursuing or asserting those claims or defenses against the opposing party.

#### 10.05 Arbitration

Those issues which have not been resolved by the mediation process (a) described in the preceding section shall then be submitted to arbitration conducted either by a single arbitrator or a panel of three arbitrators depending on the parties' joint election. If the parties elect to proceed with a single arbitrator, that arbitrator shall be a licensed architect or structural engineer, preferable specializing in the subject matter of the dispute being arbitrated. If the parties elect to proceed with a panel of three arbitrators, one arbitrator shall be an incividual qualified in the manner described in the preceding sentence, and the other two arbitrators shall be selected from the following fields of expertise: (1) an individual who is engaged primarily in the condominium property management business; and (2) an individual who owns or manages a company that serves as a general contractor. No arcitrator shall be a licensed attorney, but the single arbitrator or the panel of three arbitrators shall have the right to retain an attorney to advise on legal issues. The attorney engaged by either the single arbitrator or the panel of arbitrators shall be entitled to ut ise those arbitrators, but shall not be entitled to vote on the result. The cost of the arbitrator and legal counsel shall be divided equally, with one-half of that expense being paid by the petitioner, party or parties to the arbitration, and one-half being paid by the respondent party or parties to the arbitration. There shall be no fee shifting in the arbitration award so that regardless of which party prevails, each party shall bear its own attorney's fees, expenses and costs pertaining to the arbitration.

0714522079 Page: 55 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

- (b) The arbitrator(s) panel shall conduct the arbitration in the manner that they deem proper, but may refer to the applicable rules of the American Arbitration Association for direction. At the conclusion of the arbitration process, the arbitrator or arbitration panel shall issue a written award. That award shall be final and binding upon all parties and enforceable pursuant to the provisions of the Illinois Arbitration Act, 710 ILCS 5 et seq.
- (c) The arbitrator(s) shall have the right to award any form of relief that they deem proper except for punitive damages, treble damages or exemplary damages in any form nor shall they have the right to award attorneys fees. Accordingly, the Arbitrator(s) may award compensatory damages, injunctive relief or any other form of relief that they deem proper consistent with the provisions hereof and applicable law.

#### 10.06 Limitations and Bar

- (a) No action, whether a direct claim or counter claim to such claim, of any Direct or Indirect Party to this Agreement may be maintained unless such claim or counterclaim shall have been brought within two (2) years from the date the claim has arisen Notwithstanding the foregoing, this provision shall not extend the time limitations for any claim whose limitation period is less than two years.
- (b) Any party to the procedures set forth in this article must assert any counterclaims that it is as against the other party to the dispute being mediated and, if necessary, arbitrated, if that counterclaim arises out of the same transaction or occurrence that is the suo ect matter of the opposing party's claim. Failure to assert that counterclaim will serve as a bar to that party's right to assert that counterclaim in any later proceedings under t'is article.

#### ARTICLE 11 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS RESPECTING MORTGAGES

- 11.01 Mortgages. The following provision: are intended for the benefit of each holder of a recorded first mortgage or trust deed encumbering a Unit Ownership ("First Mortgagee") and to the extent, if at all, that ary other provisions of this Declaration conflict with the following provisions, the following provisions shall control:
  - (a) Upon request in writing to the Association identifying the name and address of the First Mortgagee or the insurer or guaranto. Of a recorded first mortgage or trust deed on a Unit ("Insurer or Guarantor") and the Unit number, the Association shall furnish each First Mortgagee, Insurer or Guarantor a written notice of any Unit Owner's obligations under this Declaration which is not cured wither thirty (30) days. Any First Mortgagee of a Unit, as well as any other holder or a prior recorded mortgage on a Unit Ownership, who comes into possession of the said Unit Ownership pursuant to the remedies provided in the mortgage, foreclosure of the mortgage or deed (or assignment) in lieu of foreclosure shall, to the extent permitted by law, take such property free of any claims for unpaid assessments or charges in favor of the Association against the mortgaged Unit Ownership which become due prior to (i) the date of the transfer of title, or (ii) the date on which the holder comes into possession of the Unit Ownership, whichever occurs first (except for any sums

0714522079 Page: 56 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

which are reallocated among the Unit Owners pursuant to the last sentence of Section 10.02(c) hereof).

- (b) Upon request in writing, each First Mortgagee, Insurer or Guarantor shall have the right:
  - (i) to examine current copies of this Declaration, the By-Laws, rules and regulations and the books and records of the Association during normal business hours;
- (ii) to receive, without charge and within a reasonable time after such request, (1) in the case of Blanket Mortgagee, audited financial statements which are prepared and distributed by the Association to the Unit Owners at the end of each of its respective fiscal years, and (2) in the case of First Mortgagees, any annual audited or unaudited financial statements which are prepared and distributed by the Association to the Unit Owners at the end of each of its respective fiscal years; provided, however, that in the event an audited financial statement is not available, at the request of fifty-one percent (51%) or more of the First Mortgagees (by number), the First Mortgagees shall be entitled to have such an audited statement prepared at their (xpe.)se;
  - (iii) to receive written notices of all meetings of the Association and to design ate a representative to attend all such meetings, such notice to be given not less than five (5) days prior to any such meeting;
  - (iv) to receive written notice of any decision by the Unit Owners to make a material amendment to the Declaration, By-Laws contained herein or Articles of Incorporation;
  - (v) to receive written notice of any lapse, cancellation or modification of any insurance policy or fidelity bond maintained by the Association;
  - (vi) to receive written notice of any action which would require the consent of a specified percentage of First Mortgagees; and
  - (vii) to receive written notice of any judgment entered against the Association in a court with appropriate jurisdiction.
  - Association or any similar instrument pertaining to the Propert, or the Units therein shall be deemed to give a Unit Owner or any other party priority over the rights of the First Mortgagees pursuant to their mortgages in the case of distribution to Unit Owners of insurance proceeds or condemnation awards for losses to or a taking of the Units, or the Common Elements, or any portion thereof or interest therein. In such event, the First Mortgagees, Insurers or Guarantors of the Units affected shall be entitled, upon specific written request, to timely written notice of any such loss.
  - (d) Unless the First Mortgagees of all of the Unit Ownerships which are a part of the Property have given their prior written approval, neither the Association nor the Unit Owners shall be entitled to:

0714522079 Page: 57 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

- by act or omission seek to abandon or terminate the condominium (i) regime, except for abandonment provided by the Act in case of substantial loss to or condemnation of the Units or the Common Elements.
- change the prorata interest or obligations of any Unit Owner for (1) (ii) purposes of levying assessments or charges or allocating distributions of hazard insurance proceeds or condemnation awards, and (2) determining the prorata share of ownership of each Unit Owner in the Common Elements, except as provided in Sections 8.02 and 8.03hereof.
- use hazard insurance proceeds for losses to any Property (whether to (iii) Units or to Common Elements) for other than the repair, replacement or construction of such improvements, except as provided by the Act in case of substantial loss to the Units or the Common Elements.
- D-0000 Unless the First Mortgagees of the individual Unit Ownership representing at least fifty one percent (51%) of the votes in the Association and Blanket Mor gagee have given their prior written approval, neither the Association nor the Unit Owners shall be entitled to do or permit to be done any of the following:
  - Adoption of an amendment to this Declaration which (1) changes (i) Sec 101 10.02(c), (2) changes Article 11 or any other provision of this Declaration which specifically grants rights to First Mortgagees, (3) materially changes insurance and fidelity bond requirements, (4) imposes a right of first refusal or similar restriction on the right of an Owner to sell, 'ransfer or otherwise convey his Unit Ownership materially different from that presently contained in this Declaration, or (5) changes the provisions concerning the leasing of Unit Ownerships which would be binding on First Mortgagees;
  - The abandonment, partition, suidivision, encumbrance, sale or (ii) transfer of the Common Elements (except for the granting of easements for public utilities or for other purposes consistent with the intended use of the Property and except for the encumbrance, sale or transfer of the percentage of ownership in the Common Elements in connection with the encumbrance, sale or uensfer of a Unit Ownership or the lease, license, concession or grant of easement with respect to the Common Elements permitted by this Doclaration);
  - The sale of the Property; (iii)
  - The removal of a portion of the Property from the provisions of the (iv) Act an this Declaration;
  - The effectuation of a decision by the Association to terminate (v) professional management and assume self-management of the condominium; and
  - The modification of the provisions of this Declaration pertaining to (vi) (1) the Unit Owners' voting rights, (2) the assessment determinations

0714522079 Page: 58 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

- or the liens that arise from the nonpayment of assessments, or (3) the creation and use of the Capital Reserve; and
- (vii) the reallocation of the Unit Owners' interests in the Common Elements.
- (f) Upon specific written request to the Association, each First Mortgagee, Insurer or Guarantor of a Unit Ownership shall be furnished notice in writing by the Association of any damage to or destruction or taking of the Common Elements if such damage or destruction or taking exceeds Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000.00), or if damages shall occur to a Unit in excess of One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000.00), notice of such event shall also be given.
- If any Unit or portion thereof or the Common Elements or any portion thereof is made the subject matter of any condemnation or eminent domain proceeding or is otherwise sought to be acquired by a condemning authority, the First factgagee, Insurer or Guarantor of the Unit Ownership involved will be entitled to turnally written notice, upon specific written request, of any such proceeding or proposed acquisition and no provisions of any documents will entitle the owner of a Unit Ownership or other party to priority over such First Mortgagee with respect to the distribution of the proceeds of any award or settlement.
- (h) Whe never required, the consent of a First Mortgagee shall be deemed granted unless the party seeking the consent is advised to the contrary in writing by the First Mortgagee v ithir thirty (30) days after making the request for counsel.

If any or all of the foregoing provisions of this Section 11.01 are violated, the First Mortgagees shall retain any and all rights a law or in equity to enforce such provisions.

#### ARTICLE 12 TRANSFER OF A UNIT

- 12.01 <u>Limits on Transfers</u>. Provided that a proposed purchaser or tenant of any Unit agree to abide by the terms and conditions of the Act, this Declaration and the rules and regulations promulgated by the Board, the Board shall not have the first right and option to purchase or lease such Unit Ownership
- 12.02 <u>Unrestricted Transfers</u> Subject to Section (2.03 hereof, a Unit Owner may, without restriction under this Declaration, sell, give, decise, convey, mortgage, lease or otherwise transfer his entire Unit. Notice of such transfer shall be given to the Board, in the manner provided herein for the giving of notices, within 5 days following consummation of such transfer.
- 12.03 <u>Limits on Lease Terms.</u> No Unit shall be leased or subjected for hotel or transient purposes or terms less than six (6) months (except, however, for Unit Owners who are absent on an annual basis, for more than two (2) consecutive months). No portion of a Unit which is less than the entire Unit shall be leased. Each lease of any one or more Units shall be in writing and a copy of every such lease, as and when executed shall be furnished to the Board. The lessee under every such lease shall be bound by and subject to all of the obligations under this Declaration and Bylaws of the Unit Owner making such lease and the failure of the lessee to comply therewith shall constitute a default under the lease which shall be enforceable by the

0714522079 Page: 59 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

Board or the Association, and the lease shall be deemed to expressly so provide. The Unit Owner making such lease shall not be relieved thereby from any of said obligations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Developer and Declarant may lease any Unit owned by them for any term until such time as Developer or Declarant cease owning such Unit.

- 12.04 Consent of Voting Members. The Board shall not purchase or lease any Unit Ownership or interest therein, without the prior written consent of the Voting Members having not less than two-thirds (2/3) of the total votes. The Board or its duly authorized representatives, acting on behalf of the other Unit Owners, may bid to purchase at any sale of a Unit Ownership or interest therein of any Unit Owner, which is held pursuant to an order or direction of a court, upon the prior written consent of the voting members having not less than two-thirds (2/3) of the total votes, which consent shall set forth a maximum price which the Board or its duly authorized to bid and pay for said Unit Ownership or interest thereir.
- 12.05 No <u>Kis et of First Refusal Certificate.</u> Upon the request of a Unit Owner, the Secretary of the Board of the Association shall execute and deliver a certificate stating that the Board does not have a right of first refusal to purchase or lease such Unit Owner's Unit. Such a certificate may be part of an assessment letter.
- 12.06 Proof of Terminate on of Option. The certificate described in Section 12.05 hereof shall be conclusive evidence upon the Board and the Unit Owners in favor of all persons who rely there on in good faith and such certificate shall be furnished to any Unit Owner who has in fact complied with the provisions of this Article 12, upon request at a reasonable fee not to exceed Ten Dollars (\$10.00).
- 12.07 Financing of Purchase by Association The Board shall have authority to make such mortgage arrangements and other financing arrangements, and to authorize such special assessments proportionately among the respective Unit Owners, as the Board may deem desirable, in order to close and consum rate the purchase or lease of a Unit Ownership, or interest therein, by the Association.
- 12.08 Effect of Non compliance If any sale, assign next, lease or sublease of a Unit Ownership is attempted without complying with the provisions of this Article, such sale, assignment, lease or sublease shall be subject to the eights and options of the Board, and remedies available to the Board, hereunder or cherwise, including, without limitation denial or termination of possession of the Unit.
- 12.09 Miscellaneous.
  - (a) The Association shall hold title to or lease any Unit Ownership, pursuant to the terms hereof, in the name of the Association, or a nomince thereof delegated by the Board, for the sole benefit of all Unit Owners. The Board shall have the authority at any time to sell, mortgage, lease or sublease said Unit Ownership on behalf of the Association upon such terms as the Board shall deem desirable, but in no event shall a Unit be sold (other than pursuant to a foreclosure or deed in lieu of foreclosure) for less than the amount paid by the Association to purchase said Unit Ownership unless Unit Owners owning not less than seventy five percent (75%) of

0714522079 Page: 60 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

the total ownership of the common Elements first authorize the sale for such lesser amount. All of the net proceeds from such a sale, mortgage, lease or sublease shall be applied in such manner as the Board shall determine.

(b) The Board may adopt rules and regulations, from time to time, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Article 12, for the purpose of implementing and effectuating said provisions.

#### **ARTICLE 13 GENERAL PROVISIONS**

- 13.01 Certain Rights of Declarant. Until the time established by the Declaration for the election of the initial Board by the Unit Owners, the rights, titles, powers, privileges, trusts, duties and obligations vested in or imposed upon the Board in the Act and in this Declaration shall be held and performed by Declarant, which may be exercised by the designation of an initial Board in accordance with Sections 5.01 and 5.06tereof. If the initial Board shall not be elected by the Unit Owners at the time established by this Declaration, Declarant shall continue in the aforesaid office for a period of thirty (30) days after written notice of its resignation is sent to all of the Unit Own is entitled to vote at such election. In exercising such rights and the other rights reserved by Declarant pursuant to this Declaration, Declarant shall not be under any liab lity which would otherwise be imposed by law by reason of Declarant's interes' in the subject matter of any transaction, provided, however, that any such transaction soall have been entered into in good faith. Without limiting the foregoing rights, Declarar talso shall retain the right prior to the election of the initial Board by the Unit Owners to retain a management company to operate the Property in the manner set forth in Section 3.07 hereof, such management company's fees to be reasonably consistent with similarly sized and situated condominium properties in the City of Chicago. The management company, if any, retained by Declarant may be an affiliate of Developer.
- 13.02 Manner of Giving Notices. Notices provided for in this Declaration and in the Act to be given to the Board or Association shall be in writing and addressed to the Unit address of each member of the Board or at such other address as otherwise provided herein. Notices provided for in this Declaration and in the Act to any Unit Owner shall be in writing and addressed to the Unit address of said Unit Owner, or at such other address as otherwise provided herein, including, without limitation, in Section 5.05 hereof. Any Unit Owner may designate a different address, or addresses for notices to him by giving written notice of his change of address to the Board or Association. Notices addressed as above shall be deemed delivered vinen mailed by United States registered or certified mail or when delivered in person with written acknowledgment of the receipt thereof, or, if addressed to a Unit Owner, when deposited in his mailbox at such address as is designated pursuant hereto.
- 13.03 Notice to Mortgagees. Upon written request to the Board, notices shall be given to a First Mortgagee as required under Article 11.
- 13.04 Notices of Estate or Representatives. Notices required to be given any devisee, heir or personal representative of a deceased Unit Owner may be delivered either

personally or by mail to such party at his or its address appearing in the records of the court wherein the estate of such deceased Unit Owner is being administered.

13.05 Conveyance and Leases. Each grantee of Declarant, each subsequent grantee by the acceptance of a deed of conveyance, each purchaser under Articles of Agreement for Deed, and each tenant under a lease for a Unit Ownership, accepts the same subject to all restrictions, conditions, covenants, reservations, liens and charges, and the jurisdiction, rights and powers created or reserved by this Declaration, and all rights, benefits and privileges of every character hereby granted, created, reserved or declared, and all impositions and obligations hereby imposed, shall be deemed and taken to be covenants running with the land and shall bind any person having at any time an interest or estate in the Property, and shall inure to the benefit of such Unit Owner in like manner as though the provisions of the Declaration were recited and stipulated at length in each and every deed of conveyance.

13.06 Waivers. No covenants, restrictions, conditions, obligations or provisions contained in this Declaration shall be deemed to have been abrogated or waived by reason of any failure to enforce the same, irrespective of the number of violations or breaches valid may occur.

13.07 Change, Modification or Rescission. No provision of this Declaration affecting the rights, privileges and duties of Declarant may be modified without their respective written consent. The provisions of Article 11, Section 10.02, Section 13.12 and the following provisions of his Section 13.07 may be changed, modified or rescinded by an instrument in wriding setting forth such change, modification or rescission, signed and acknowledged by the President or a Vice-President of the Board, and by all of the Unit Owners and all F1 st Mortgagees. Other provisions of this Declaration may be changed, modified or rescrided as provided in Section 13.12 hereof or by an instrument in writing setting forth such change, modification or rescission signed and acknowledged by the President or a Vice-President of the Board, and approved by the Unit Owners having, in the aggregate, at least sixty-seven percent (67%) of the total vote, at a meeting called for that purpose; provided, however, that (i) all First Mortgagees have been notified by certified mai of any change, modification or rescission, (ii) an affidavit by the Secretary of the Board certifying to such mailing is made a part of such instrument, and (iii) any provisions herein which specifically grant rights to First Mortgagees may be amended only with the written consent of all such First Mortgagees, except in those instances in which the approval of less than all First Mortgagees is required. The change, modification or recognision shall be effective upon recordation of such instrument in the Office of the Recorder of Deeds of Cook County, Illinois; provided, however, that no such change, modification or rescission, other than as provided in Section 13.12 hereof, shall change the boundaries of any Unit, the allocation of percentages of ownership in the Common Elements and votes in the Association, quorum and voting requirements for action by the Association, or liability for Common Expenses assessed against any Unit, except to the extent authorized by other provisions of this Declaration or by the Act.

- 13.08 Partial Invalidity. The invalidity of any covenant, restriction, condition, limitation or any other provision of this Declaration, or any part of the same, shall not impair or affect in any manner the validity, enforceability or effect of the rest of this Declaration.
- 13.09 Perpetuities and Other Invalidity. If any of the options, privileges, covenants or rights created by this Declaration would otherwise be unlawful or void for violation of (i) the rule against perpetuities or some analogous statutory provisions, (ii) the rule restricting restraints on alienation, or (iii) any other statutory or common law rules imposing time limits, then such provision shall continue only until twenty-one (21) years after the death of the survivor of the now living lawful descendants of the person who is President of the United States on the date of the recording of this Declaration.
- 13.13 Liberal Construction. The provisions of this Declaration shall be liberally construed to effectuate its purpose of creating a uniform plan for the operation of a first-class condominium development.
- 13.11 Ownership by Land Trustee. If title to any Unit Ownership is conveyed to a land title holding trust under the terms of which all powers of management, operation and control of the Unit Ownership remain vested in the trust beneficiary or beneficiaries, then the Unit Ownership under such trust and the beneficiaries thereunder from time to time shall be responsible for payment of all obligations, liens or indebtedness and for the performance of all agreements, covenants and undertakings chargeable or created under this Declaration against such Unit Ownership. No claim shall be made against any such title holding trustee personally liable for payment of any lien or obligation hereunder created and the trustee shall not be obligated to sequester funds or trust property to apply in whole or in part against such lien or obligation. The amount of such lien or obligation shall continue to be a charge or lien upon the Unit Ownership and the beneficiaries of such trust notwithstanding any transfers of the beneficial interest of any such trust or any transfers of title of such Unit Ownership.
- Special Amendment. Declarant reserves the right and power to record a special 13.12 amendment ("Special Amendment) to this Declaration at any time and from time to time which amends this Declaration (i) to comply with requirements of the Federal National Mortgage Association, the Government National Mortgage Association, the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, the Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Federal Housing Association, the Veteran's Advisiaistration or any other governmental agency or any other public, quasi-public or private entity which performs (or may perform) functions similar to those currently performed by such entities, (ii) to induce any of such agencies or entities to make, purchase, sell, insure or guarantee first mortgages covering Unit Ownerships, (iii) to bring this Declaration into compliance with the Act, (iv) to correct clerical or typographical or similar errors in this Declaration or any Exhibit hereto or any supplement or amendment thereto or (v) to modify, combine, subdivide or otherwise alter Units or Limited Common Elements owned by Declarant; provided, however, that such supplements or amendments have no material impact on other Unit Owners, including no impact on

0714522079 Page: 63 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

such other Unit Owners' percentage interest in the Common Elements. In furtherance of the foregoing, a power coupled with an interest is hereby reserved and granted to Declarant to vote in favor of, make or consent to a Special Amendment on behalf of each Unit Owner as proxy or attorney-in-fact, as the case may be. Each deed, mortgage, trust deed, other evidence of obligation or other instrument affecting a Unit Ownership, and the acceptance thereof, shall be deemed to be a grant and acknowledgment of, and a consent to the reservation of, the power to Declarant to vote in favor of, make, execute and record Special Amendments. The right of Declarant to act pursuant to rights reserved or granted under this Section shall terminate at such time as Declarant no longer holds or controls title to a Unit Ownership.

- No Unit Owner shall make any alteration, addition or improvement or allow any use of their Unit or take or fail to take any action which would violate the provisions of the Chicago Zoning Ordinance, as said ordinance may be amended from time to time, or any similar or successor ordinance in effect from time to time hereafter and applicable to the Property or any portions thereof. No Unit Owner shall have the right to request or obtain any amendment to the Chicago Zoning Ordinance as applicable to the Property without the consent of three-fourths (3/4) of the votes of the other Unit Owners voting on the basis of their respective percentage interests in the Common Elements as provided in Section 5.03(a) hereof.
- Assignments by Declarant All rights which are specified in this Declaration to be rights of Declarant are mortgageable, pledgeable, assignable or transferable. Any successor to, or assignee of, he rights of Declarant hereunder (whether as the result of voluntary assignment, forecic sure, assignment in lieu of foreclosure or otherwise) shall hold or be entitled to exercise the rights of Declarant hereunder as fully as if named as such party herein. No party exercising rights as Declarant hereunder shall have or incur any liability for the acts of any other party which previously exercised or subsequently shall exercise such rights.
- 13.15 Non-Recourse to Declarant. It is expressly understood and agreed, anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, that any liability on the part of Declarant under this Declaration is enforceable solely against the interest of Peclarant in the Property and not any other assets of Declarant. No personal liability or personal responsibility is assumed by nor shall at any time be asserted or enforceable against Declarant (or any officers, directors, partners, agents or employees of Declarant) or account of this Declaration or any act pursuant hereto or on account of any representation, covenant, undertaking or agreement of Declarant in this Declaration, contained either express or implied, all such personal liability, if any, being expressly waived and released.

#### ARTICLE 14 ANNEXING ADDITIONAL PROPERTY.

14.01 Declarant and its successors and assigns hereby reserve the right and option, at any time and from time to time, within seven (7) years from the date of the recording of this Declaration, to add-on and annex to the Property, and thereby add to the condominium created by this Declaration, from time to time, all or any of the real

0714522079 Page: 64 of 74

#### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

estate described on Exhibit attached hereto and made a part hereof (which real estate is collectively referred to as the "Additional Parcel") (whether as common elements or units), and in connection therewith to reallocate percentage interests in the Common Elements, by recording an amendment to this Declaration executed by Declarant (every such instrument being referred to as an "Amendment"), which Amendment shall set forth the legal description of the portion of the Additional Parcel to be annexed to the Property and shall otherwise be in compliance with the requirements of the Act. Upon the recording of every such Amendment, the additional portion of the Additional Parcel described in such Amendment shall be deemed submitted to the Act and governed in all respects by the provisions of this Declaration, and shall thereupon become part of the Property. No portion of the Additional Parcel shall be subject to any of the provisions of this Declaration unless and until an Amendment is recorded annexing such portion to the Property as esaid. The Unit Owners shall have no rights whatsoever in or to any portion of the Actitional Parcel unless and until an Amendment is recorded annexing such portion to the Property as aforesaid. Upon the expiration of said seven (7) year period, no portion of the Additional Parcel which has not theretofore been made part of or annexe' to the Property shall thereafter be annexed to the Property. No portion of the Addition Il Parcel must be added to the Property. Portions of the Additional Parcel may be add d to the Property at different times within such seven (7) year period. The structure, i provements, buildings and units on the Additional Parcel will be compatible with the configuration of the Property in relation to density, use, construction and architectur if style. Except as may be required by applicable laws and ordinances, there shall be no invitations (i) on the order in which portions of the Additional Parcel may be added to the Property, (ii) on the fixing of the boundaries of portions of the Additional Parcel that may be added to the Property, or (iii) on the location of improvements which may be made on the Additional Parcel. The maximum number of Residential Units which shall be created on the Additional Parcel is 24.

#### 14.02 Amendments

- (a) Each Amendment shall include an americal Exhibit "A" which shall amend Exhibit "A" to this Declaration by setting forth the amended legal description of the Parcel to include that portion of the Additional Parcel annual to the Property. The Amendment shall also contain an amended Plat showing the boundaries of such addition and of the entire Property as amended, and delineating the additional Units and/or Common Elements of such addition, all in accordance with Section 25 of the Act.
- (b) Each Amendment shall include an amended Exhibit \_\_" which shall amend Exhibit "\_\_" hereto by setting forth the amended percentages of the undivided interests in the Common Elements (as amended and added to by such Amendment) allocated to each Unit (including all previous Units and the additional Units added by such Amendment).

Page 59 of 69

0714522079 Page: 65 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

- (c) The Common Elements, as amended by such Amendment, shall be deemed to consist of:
  - (i) the Common Elements as existing immediately prior to the recording of such Amendment (hereinafter referred to as the "Existing Common Elements"); and
  - (ii) the Common Elements added by such Amendment (hereinafter referred to as the "Added Common Elements").
  - (d) The Units as amended by such Amendment shall be deemed to consist

of:

- (i) the Units as existing immediately prior to the recording of such Amendment (hereinafter referred to as the "Existing Units"); and
- (ii) the Units added by such Amendment (hereinafter referred to as the "Added Units").
- 14.03 The percentages of undivided ownership interest in the Common Elements as among d by each Amendment, and as set forth in the amended Exhibit "B", shall be determined and adjusted in the following manner:
  - (a) The Value (as defined below) of each of the Added Units shall be added to the aggregate Value of the Existing Units, and the total thereof shall be deemed to be the new Value of the Property as a whole. "Value" as used in this Section shall be determined by the Developer as of the date of recording of the Amendment. Such determination by the Developer shall be conclusive and binding upon all Unit Owners, not regagees and other parties who then or in the future have any interest in the Property.
  - (b) The percentages of undivided ownership interest, as amended and adjusted by such Amended Declaration, in the entire Common Elements, consisting of the Existing Common Elements, raws the Added Common Elements, to be allocated among all the Units, consisting of the Existing Units plus the Added Units, shall be computed on the basis of the Value of each Unit in relation to the Value of the Property, determined as aforesaid.

14.04

- (a) The Existing Units shall be entitled to their respective percentages of ownership, as amended and adjusted and set forth in the amended Exhibit "B" attached to such Amended Declaration, in the Added Commor. Elements as well as in the Existing Common Elements.
- (b) The Added Units shall be entitled to their respective percentages of ownership, as set forth in such amended Exhibit \_\_\_," not only in the Added Common Elements but also in the Existing Common Elements.
- (c) Each and all of the provisions of this Declaration and the Exhibits attached hereto, as amended by each such successive Amendment and the amended Exhibits attached thereto, shall be deemed to apply to each and all of the Units, including all such Added Units as well as all Existing Units, and to all of the Common Elements, including all such Added Common Elements as well as all Existing Common Elements.

- (d) The recording of an Amendment shall not alter or affect the amounts of any liens for common expenses due from the owners of any Existing Units prior to such recording, nor the respective amounts theretofore assessed to or due from Existing Unit Owners for common expenses or other assessments.
- 14.05 The lien of any mortgage encumbering any Existing Unit, together with its appurtenant percentage of undivided ownership interest in the Existing Common Elements, shall automatically be deemed to be adjusted and amended when an Amendment is recorded, in accordance with the respective percentage of undivided ownership interest in the Common Elements for such Existing Unit as set forth in the amended Exhibit "B" attached to such Amendment, and the lien of such mortgage shall automatically attach in such percentage to the Added Common Elements.
- Each and all of the Unit Owners of all Existing Units and of all Added Units, and their respective mortgagees, grantees, heirs, administrators, executors, legal representatives, successors and assigns, by their acceptance of any deed or mortgage or other interest in or with respect to any of such Units, shall be deemed to have expressly agreed, assented and consented to each and all of the provisions of this Declaration with respect to the recording of any and all Amendments as aforesaid which may amend, adjust and reallocate from time to time their respective percentages of undivided ownership interest in the Common Elements, including the Existing Common Elements and Added Common Elements, from time to time as hereinabove provided, and hereby further agree to each and all of the provisions of each and all of said Amendments which may hereafter be recorded in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this Declaration.
- 14.07 Each and all of the Unit Owners of all Existing Units and of all Added Units, and their respective mortgagees, grantees, heirs, administrators, executors, legal representatives, successors and assigns. by their acceptance of any deed or mortgage or other interest in or with respect to any of such Units, further acknowledges, consents and agrees, as to each such Amendment that is recorded, as follows:
  - (a) The portion of the Additional Parcel added to the Property in an Amendment shall be governed in all respects by the provisions of this Declaration, as amended.
  - (b) The percentage of ownership in the Common Elements appurtenant to each Unit shall automatically be shifted and reallocated to the extent set forth in each such recorded Amendment, and upon the recording of each such Amendment, the amount by which such percentage appurtenant to a Unit is reduced, as set forth in each such recorded Amendment, shall thereby be deemed to or released and divested from such Unit Owner and reconveyed and reallocated among the other Unit Owners as set forth in each such recorded Amendment.
  - (c) Each deed, mortgage or other instrument affecting a Unit shall be deemed given subject to the conditional limitation that the percentage of ownership in the Common Elements appurtenant to each Unit shall, upon the recording of each Amendment, be divested <u>pro</u> tanto to the reduced percentage set forth in such Amendment and vested among the other Owners, mortgagees and others owning an

interest in all Units in accordance with the terms and percentages of each such recorded Amendment.

- (d) A right of revocation is hereby reserved by the grantor in each such deed, mortgage or other instrument of a Unit to so amend and reallocate the percentages of ownership in the Common Elements appurtenant to each Unit.
- (e) The percentage of ownership in the Common Elements appurtenant to each Unit shall include and be deemed to include any additional Common Elements annexed hereto by a recorded Amendment, and each deed, mortgage or other instrument affecting a Unit shall be deemed to include such additional Common Elements, and the ownership of any such Unit and the lien of any such mortgage shall automatically include and attach to such additional Common Elements as such Amendments are recorded.
- (f) Each Owner shall have a perpetual easement, appurtenant to his Unit, for the use of any additional Common Elements annexed thereto by, and described in, any recorded Amendment, for the purposes therein set forth, except as to any portion the use of which is limited by exclusive easements granted to the Owners of specific Units as may be provided in any such Amendment, or this Declaration, and except as to any portion which may be designated as Limited Common Elements.
- (g) Declarant reserves the right to amend this Declaration in such manner, and each Owner agree to execute and deliver such documents necessary or desirable, to cause the provisions of this Article 14 to comply with the Act, as it may be amended from time to time.
- (h) The foregoin, previsions of this Declaration, and provisions in deeds and mortgages of the Units and Common Elements, contain and will contain clauses designed to accomplish a reallocation of the percentage ownership of the Common Elements. None of said provisions shall invalidate the other, but each shall be deemed supplementary to the other toward the end that a valid reallocation of the percentage ownership of the Common Elements can be accomplished.

SIGNATURES ARE LOCATED ON THE PAGES WHICH FCLLOW



0714522079 Page: 68 of 74

# **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

#### Declarant's Signature

| In WITNESS whereof, 5900 Madison LLC, has caused its name to be signed to these presents by its Manager, this  |
|--|
| TVIALINGUI, MID  |
| <br>St pires barron, Manager.  |
|  |
| ACKNOWLEDGMENT   |
| State of Inlinois }  |
| SS SS  |
| County of Cook  I, Therese (1) had, a Notary Public, in and for the County and State aforesaid, DC   |
| HEREBY CERTIFY that Stephen Barron as Manager of 5900 Madison LLC, an Illinois Limited   |
| Liability Company, persocially known to me to be the same person whose name is subscribed to the   |
| foregoing instrument, appeared before me this day in person and acknowledged to me that he, being thereunto duly authorized, sign d and delivered said instrument as the free and voluntary act of said  |
| Company and as (his/her/their) own free and voluntary act, for the uses and purposes set forth   |
| therein.   |
| T  |
| GIVEN under my hand and notatial seal this Aday of May, 20067  |
| Notary: Theres M March Aftir Scal:   |
| THERESESE M. MORTEL  |
| OFFICIAL MY COMMISSION EXPIRES AUGUST 8, 2009  |
|  |
| Certificate of Developer   |
|  |
| 5900 Madison LLC, an Illinois Limited Liability Company hereby certifies that prior to the execution by it or its agent of any agreement for the sale of a Unit, no Notice of Intentional Properties of the Action of the Sale of a Unit, no Notice of Intentional Properties of the Action of the Sale of the Action of the Sale of the Action of the Sale of the |
| as there were no tenants of the Property.  |
| as there were no tenants of the Property.  Dated 5:/4:07   |
| Dated <u>5.14.07</u>   |
| Dru Pro  |
| Stephen Barron, its Manager  |

0714522079 Page: 69 of 74

# **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

| Consent of Mortgagee                                       |  |
|--|--|
| Losalla Bank, NA holder of the mortgage on the Property    | y dated 09/21/06 recorded 9/27/06 as Document  |
| Number 0627017119 hereby consents to the execution and     | recording of the within, RESTATEMENT OF  |
| DECLARATION OF CONDOMINIUM OWNERSHI                        | P AND OF EASEMENTS, RESTRICTIONS,  |
| COVENANTS AND BY-LAWS FOR THE M.                           | AYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS   |
| CONDOMINIUM AND THE MAYFIELD VILLA                         | GE CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIUM  |
| A S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S                    |  |
| In witness whereafthe undersigned a(n) VICE Itelia         | en + (Officer) has caused this Consent   |
| of Mortgagee to be signed by its duly authorized officers  | on its behalf; all done at Chical? Illinois on this  |
| (1th Day of Nay 2007                                       | -  |
| By Shiney  |  |
| Its Vice President   |  |
| ACKNOWLEDO   | GMENT  |
| State of Illinois }  |  |
| SS S   |  |
| County of Cook   | TO A THE POLICE OF THE POLICE  |
| Notary Public in and for                                   | the County and State aforesaid, DO HEREBY  |
| CEPTIEV that r Shinkape as 1/10 e President of             | LaSalle Bank NA, personally known to the to be   |
| the same person(s) whose name(s) (it/are) subscribed to t  | he foregoing instrument, appeared before the uns   |
| day in person and (severally) acknowledged to me that (he/ | she/they) being thereunto duly authorized, signed  |
| and delivered said instrument as the free and voluntary ac | t of said entity and as his own free and voluntary   |
| act, for the uses and purposes set forth there in.         | OFFICIAL SEAL  |
| Virgenia F. Edword   | VIRGINIA F EDWARDS \$  |
| Notary My commission expires                               | NOTARY PUBLIC - STATE OF ILLINOIS  |
|  | MY COMMISSION EXPIRES:07/23/08   |
| LASALLE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION                  | holder of the mortgage on the Property dated   |
| 00/21/06 recorded $9/27/06$ as Document Number $062$       | 2/01/7121 hereby consents to the execution and   |
| recording of the within RESTATEMENT OF DECLAR              | KATION OF CONDOMINION OWNERSHIP  |
| AND OF EASEMENTS, RESTRICTIONS, COVENA                     | NTS AND DY-LAWS FOR THE MAYFIELD   |
| VILLAGE CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIU                            | M AND THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE   |
| CONDOMINIUMS CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATIO                        | N (NY) \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \   |
| In witness whereof the undersigned, $a(n) = \frac{SV}{N}$  | P, (O'licer) has caused this Consent   |
| of Mortgagee to be signed by its duly authorized officers  | on its behalf; all done at Chleage Hillions of Alls  |
| 11th Day of Mary 2007                                      | CLUDATE  |
| U ACKNOWLED  | GMENI ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( )  |
| State of Illinois }  | Pamela Daniels. Halisi   |
| }  | (C-  |
| County of Cook }   | r the County and State aforesaid, DO HEREBY  |
| CERTIFY that Pamela Daniels as President of                | of LaSalle Community Development Corporation.  |
| personally known to me to be the same person(s) who        | use name(s) (is/are) subscribed to the foregoing   |
| instrument, appeared before me this day in person and (    | severally) acknowledged to me that (he/she/they)   |
| being thereunto duly authorized, signed and delivered sa   | id instrument as the free and voluntary act of said  |
| entity and as his own free and voluntary act, for the uses | and nurnoses set forth therein.  |
| entity and as his own free and voluntary act, for the uses | and purposes servers.  |
| Misamin of Edward  | OFFICIAL SEAL  |
| Notary, My commission expires                              | VIRGINIA F EDWARDS   |
| Motal y, 1919 Commission Capites                           | NOTARY PUBLIC - STATE OF ILLINOIS  |
|  | MY COMMISSION EXPIRES:07/23/08   |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·                      | The state of the s |

Restatement of Mayfield Village Condominiums 20070510 wpd

0714522079 Page: 70 of 74

# **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

#### Exhibit A Legal Description of the Parcel:

THE NORTH 61.00 FEET OF LOT 126 IN PRAIRIE AVENUE ADDITION TO AUSTIN IN THE SOUTHEAST 1/4 OF SECTION 8, TOWNSHIP 39 NORTH, RANGE 13, EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, IN COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS.

Property of Cook County Clark's Office

lage 65 of 69

0714522079 Page: 71 of 74

# **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

EXHIBIT C Unit Owner's percentage of ownership in the Common Elements

| Unit Number/ PIN           | Percentage<br>Ownership | Estimated<br>Monthly Taxes | Estimated Monthly Assessment |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------|
| 14-1<br>16-08-419-035-1001 | 16.6667%                |                            |                              |
| 14-2<br>16-08-419-035-1002 | 16.6666%                |                            |                              |
| 14-3<br>16-08-419-035-1003 | 16.6666%                |                            |                              |
| 16-1<br>16-08-419-635 1904 | 16.6667%                |                            |                              |
| 16-2<br>16-08-419-035-1003 | 16.6667%                |                            |                              |
| 16-3                       | 16.6667%                | i:                         |                              |
| 16-08-419-035-1006         |                         |                            |                              |
|                            | 707.0000%               | \$0.00                     | \$0.00                       |
| 16-08-419-035-1006         |                         | \$0.00                     | <u></u>                      |

0714522079 Page: 72 of 74

## **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

#### Exhibit D Legal Description of the Condominium Parcel:

UNITS 14-1, 14-2, 14-3, 16-1, 16-2 AND 16-3 IN THE MAYFIELD VILLAGE CONDOMINIUM AS DELINEATED AND DEFINED ON THE SURVEY OF THE NORTH 61.00 FEET OF LOT 126 IN PEI OF COOK COUNTY CLORK'S OFFICE PRAIRIE AVENUE ADDITION TO AUSTIN IN THE SOUTHEAST 1/4 OF SECTION 8, TOWNSHIP 39 NORTH, RANGE 13, EAST OF

lage 68 of 69

0714522079 Page: 73 of 74

## **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

MINUTES 28 SECONDS EAST 45.84 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING, 10GETHER WITH THAT PART OF SAID LOT THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 00 MINUTE: '90 SECONDS WEST 1.57 FEET; THENCE NORTH 18 DEGREES 38 MINUTES 3.66 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 90 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS EAST 13.26 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 00 DEGREES 01 FEET AND FALLING WITHIN THE HORIZONTAL BOUNDARIES PROJECTED VERTICALLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS: DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 1.35 FEET; THENCE NORTH 18 DEGREES 38 MINUTES 58 SECONDS WEST DEGREES 00 MINUTES OO SECONDS WEST 1.40 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING; THENCE CONTINUING SOUTH 2.27 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 90 DEGREES 00 WIND FES 00 SECONDS WEST 1.21 FEET; THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 00 COMMENCING AT THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SAID LOT 126 THENCE NORTH ALONG THE EAST LINE THEREOF ON AN ASSUMED BEARING OF NORTH 00 DEGREES 01 MINITES 28 SECONDS WEST 1.40 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 90 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS EAST 1.21 FELT; THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 1.40 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING THENCE CONTINUING SOUTH MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 31.65 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 90 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS EAST 44.02 FEET; SOUTH 00 DEGREES 01 MINUTES 28 SECONDS EAST 45.84 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING, IN COOK COUNTY, THAT PART OF LOT 126 IN PRAIRIE AVENUE ADDITION TO AUSTIN IN THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SECTION 8, 58 SECONDS WEST 3.43 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 90 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS EAST 13.06 FEET; THENCE 90 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 33.87 FEET; THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 01 MINUTES 28 SECONDS SOUTHEAST CORNER OF AFOREMENTIONED LOT 126 THENCE NORTH ALONG THE FAST LINE THEREOF ON AN 126 LYING ABOVE A HORIZONTAL PLANE OF 97.16 FEET AND LYING BELOW A HORIZONTAL PLANE OF 109.06 90 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 56.00 FEET; THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 41.02 FEET; THENCE NORTH 90 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS EAST 44.09 FEET; THENCE NORTH 00 WEST 10.67 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 90 DEGREES 00 MINITES 00 SECONDS WEST 6.60 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 00 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 10.67 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 90 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 15.52 FEET; THENCE NORTH 00 DEGREES 00 MINUTES 00 SECONDS WEST 7.10 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 90 TOWNSHIP 39 NORTH, RANGE 13 EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN LYING ABOVE A HORLZONTAL PLANE OF 88.87 FEET AND LYING BELOW A HORIZONTAL PLANE OF 95.96 FEET AND FALLING WITHIN THE ASSUMED BEARING OF NORTH 00 DEGREES 01 MINUTES 28 SECONDS WEST 1.40 FE.T, THENCE SOUTH 90 HORIZONTAL BOUNDARIES PROJECTED VERTICALLY, DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS: COMNESCING AT THE ILLINOIS. (BASIS OF HORIZONTAL FLANE; BASEMENT FLOOR ELEVATION = 88.87)

(EMIDITE)

0714522079 Page: 74 of 74

### **UNOFFICIAL COPY**

# EXHIBIT

# ATTACHED TO

75 + 1



Doc#: 0714522079 Fee: \$342.00 Eugene "Gene" Moore R' SP Fee: \$10.00 Cook County Recorder of Deads

Cook County Recorder of Deads

Date: 05/25/2007 02:36 PM\_Fg: 1 of 76

DOCUMENTO

346

SEE PLAT INDEX